Florida International University FIU Digital Commons

FIU Electronic Theses and Dissertations

University Graduate School

6-25-2021

Examining the Impact of Stressors, Depressive Symptoms, and the Moderating Role of Traditional Latino Gender Norms in Miami Dade County

Gabriella Marie Wuyke gwuyk001@fiu.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.fiu.edu/etd

Part of the Community Health and Preventive Medicine Commons, and the Public Health Education and Promotion Commons

Recommended Citation

Wuyke, Gabriella Marie, "Examining the Impact of Stressors, Depressive Symptoms, and the Moderating Role of Traditional Latino Gender Norms in Miami Dade County" (2021). *FIU Electronic Theses and Dissertations*. 4777.

https://digitalcommons.fiu.edu/etd/4777

This work is brought to you for free and open access by the University Graduate School at FIU Digital Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in FIU Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of FIU Digital Commons. For more information, please contact dcc@fiu.edu.

FLORIDA INTERNATIONAL UNIVERSITY

Miami, Florida

THE MODERATING ROLE OF TRADITIONAL LATINO GENDER NORMS ON STRESSORS AND DEPRESSIVE SYMPTOMS AMONG IMMIGRANT LATINO MEN IN MIAMI-DADE COUNTY

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree in

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in

PUBLIC HEALTH

by

Gabriella Marie Wuyke

To: Dean Tomás R. Guilarte Robert Stempel College of Public Health and Social Work

This dissertation, written by Gabriella Marie Wuyke, and entitled The Moderating Role of Traditional Latino Gender Norms on Stressors and Depressive Symptoms Among Immigrant Latino Men in Miami-Dade County, having been approved in respect to style and intellectual content, is referred to you for judgment.

We have read this dissertation and recommend that it be approved.

Mariana Sanchez

Miguel A Cano

Mario De La Rosa

Patria Rojas, Major Professor

Date of Defense: June 25, 2021

The dissertation of Gabriella Marie Wuyke is approved.

Dean Tomás R. Guilarte Robert Stempel College of Public Health and Social Work

Andrés G. Gil Vice President for Research and Economic Development and Dean of the University Graduate School

Florida International University, 2021

© Copyright 2021 by Gabriella Marie Wuyke

All rights reserved.

DEDICATION

To my husband and parents for their encouragement, unconditional love, support, and patience. Thank you for always believing I can do and achieve more.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I wish to express my deepest gratitude to my dissertation committee, Dr. Rojas, Dr. Sanchez, Dr. Cano, and Dr. De La Rosa for all of their knowledge and support throughout this process. I am particularly grateful and especially indebted to Dr. Mariana Sanchez who was my biggest mentor. Dr. Sanchez was the support to push and pull me over the finish line thanks to her relentless patience and positive attitude. Similarly, I am grateful to Dr. Patria Rojas, my Major Professor, who always said "Gabriella is going to be someone important one day, you'll see". Dr. Rojas' confidence in me erased any selfdoubts.

In addition, this work would not have been possible without the financial support of the Starr Scholarship in my first two years of the program offered through Florida International University.

v

ABSTRACT OF DISSERTATION

THE MODERATING ROLE OF TRADITIONAL LATINO GENDER NORMS ON STRESSORS AND DEPRESSIVE SYMPTOMS AMONG IMMIGRANT LATINO MEN IN MIAMI-DADE COUNTY

by

Gabriella Marie Wuyke

Florida International University, 2021

Miami, Florida

Professor Patria Rojas, Major Professor

Latino men experience disproportionate rates of depressive symptoms, compared to their non-Hispanic White counterparts. Factors related to immigration, culture, and the endorsement of traditional Latino gender norms can have deleterious effects on the mental health of Latino men. The aims of this research study were to examine the moderating role of traditional Latino gender norms among immigration and cultural stressors on depressive symptoms among Latino immigrant men in Miami-Dade County using three distinct data sets.

The first study (N= 279) examined the moderating role of machismo and caballerismo between negative context of reception (NCR) and depressive symptoms. Moderation analysis revealed significant interaction effects with higher endorsement of machismo exacerbating the association between NCR and depressive symptoms. The second study (N=271) examined the moderating role of traditional Latino gender norms among social subject status (SSS) and depressive symptoms. Findings suggest that lower endorsement of traditional Latino gender norms moderated the association between SSS

vi

and depressive symptoms. A third study (N=108) was conducted to examine the moderating role of machismo and caballerismo on family stressors and depressive symptoms among Latino father figures. At average and high levels of machismo, men reporting having high levels of marital stress experienced higher depressive symptoms, compared to those with no marital martial stress. Among men with high levels of machismo men with no family disengagement stress had lower levels of depressive symptoms compared to those with high levels of stress. Among men with high levels of caballerismo, those with little marital stress had lowers levels of depressive symptoms compared to those with high marital stress. Lastly, at high levels of caballerismo, men reporting a little parenting stress had higher depressive symptoms compared to those reporting high stress.

The findings of this dissertation reveal that endorsement of traditional Latino gender norms such as machismo and caballerismo can both exacerbate and attenuate depressive symptoms among Latino immigrant men in Miami-Dade County. As such, future directions of research should continue to focus on gender norms and mental health. These findings may also provide insight into the development of culturally tailored mental health interventions among Latino men.

vii

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER	PAGE
Chapter 1: Introduction	
Background	1
Aims and Method	
Aim 1	6
Aim 2	7
Aim 3	7
Theoretical Framework	8
References	
	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
Chapter 2: Manuscript 1	
Abstract	15
Introduction	
Method	
Measures	
Results	
Discussion	
Limitations	
Conclusion	
References	
Chapter 3: Manuscript 2	
Abstract	
Introduction	
Method	
Measures	
Results	
Discussion	
Limitations	50
Conclusion	
References	51
Chapter 4: Manuscript 3	
Abstract	57
Introduction	
Method	64
Measures	65
Results	
Discussion	72
Limitations	75
Conclusion	75
References	76

Chapter 5: Conclusion	
References	
Tables and Figures for Manuscript 1	
Tables and Figures for Manuscript 2	
Tables and Figures for Manuscript 3	
VITA	

Chapter 1: Introduction

Background

A record number of immigrants were reported to be living in the United States in 2017, accounting for 13.6% of the U.S. population (Radford, 2019). Shifts in immigration patterns within the past decade have indicated steep increases in immigrants from Central and South America arriving in the US (Noe- Bustamante, 2019). Rates of immigrants from South American countries such as Venezuela have increased 76% to 421,000, while the number of immigrants from Central American countries such as Guatemala have increased by 37% to 1.4 million (Noe-Bustamante, 2019). Many of these recent immigrants are arriving in the US seeking asylum from unstable countries with political upheaval and devastatingly high rates of crime and poverty (Clauss-Ehlers, 2019). Immigration is already a stressful event for adults; as such, immigrant populations are likely to exhibit particularly high levels of adverse mental health outcomes such as depression (Rasmussen, Crager, Baser, Chu, & Gany 2012; Eisenman, Gelberg, Liu, & Shapiro, 2003).

The immigrant paradox generally rates the Latinx immigrant community healthier than their non-Latinx White counterparts. However, results from studies are inconsistent, showing differences based on the country of origin, access to health care, and acculturation (Teruya & Bazargan-Hejazi, 2013). Nevertheless, medical and public health literature indicate that the Latinx community is at risk for several conditions, that could be further exacerbated by mental health outcomes and socioeconomic disparities (APA, 2014; SAMHSA, 2015; HHS, 2019). Among Latino men, alcohol misuse has been

associated with anxiety and adverse health outcomes (Torres & Mata-Greve, 2017). Focusing on variables that worsen depressive symptoms in the Latinx population as this population is particularly important as the Latinx community has accounted for 52% of all U.S population growth between 2010 and 2019 (Noe-Bustamante, Lopez, Krogstad, 2020) and are the largest minority group in the country (U.S. Census, 2019). In addition, depression is the leading cause of disability worldwide and a major contributor to the global disease burden (WHO, 2020).

The Latinx community may disproportionately suffer from under diagnosed depressive symptoms, are less likely to have health insurance, and less likely to receive mental health care compared to their non-Latinx White counterparts (Alarcón et al., 2016; Limon, Lamson, Hodgson, Bowler, & Saeed, 2018; Pineros-Leano, Liechty, & Piedra, 2017). A study examining the effects of concerns of discrimination on immigrant's overall health found that Latinx immigrants concerned with discrimination were more likely to report depressive symptoms (Leung, LaChapelle, Scinta, & Olvera, 2014). Extensive evidence indicates that immigrants often face numerous stressors that can lead to anxiety or alcohol and drug misuse (Alarcón et al., 2016; Cano et al., 2017; Leung, LaChapelle, Scinta, & Olvera, 2014). However, studies have also found inconsistent associations between protective and risk factors related to Latinxs' mental health outcomes (Alarcón et al., 2016). Researchers have suggested that the effect of significant moderators examining should be examined in future research studies, particularly, cultural variables as moderators into the development and prevention of depression among the Latinx community. (Nicasio, Cassisi, Negy, Jentsch, 2019). Thus, additional

research is warranted to examine depression and mental health outcomes among this population.

Cultural values such as traditional gender norms should also be considered when assessing depressive symptoms of Latinx immigrants (Perrotte, Baumann, & Knight, 2018). Previous research has found that higher levels of traditional Latino male gender norms, specifically machismo, was associated with detrimental mental health outcomes such as anxiety, anger, and depression (Nuñez et al., 2016). Machismo is a traditional Latino male gender norm that encompasses hyper masculinity, aggression, and dominance while caballerismo is more strongly affiliated with family values, respect, and emotional connectedness (Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008). In addition, caballerismo has been associated as a protective factor for outcomes such as self-esteem (Ojeda & Piña-Watson, 2014). Previous research underscores the importance of cultural values and has called for increased investigations that lead to the integration of variables such as traditional gender norms within interventions that target Latino men suffering from depression (González-Prendes, Hindo, & Pardo, 2011). Moreover, the current research on mental health and masculinity among Latinos is limited (Daniel-Ulloa, Sun, & Rhodes, 2017). Nevertheless, the limited existing literature suggests that Latino and Mexican American men who adhere to masculine ideologies are more likely to report higher levels of both stress and depression (Fragoso and Kashubeck, 2000; Lu &Wong, 2014).

Limited studies have examined the influence of gender-based perspectives on social subjective status (SSS) and mental health (Mutyambizi, Booyse, Stornes, Eikemo, 2019). While SSS is a significant predictor for health outcomes for both men and women,

previous studies have found that societal gender norms may influence the considerations of SSS in occupational identity because men historically are the primary breadwinners (Shaked, Williams, Evans, Zonderman, 2016; Eagly, Wood, Diekman, 2000). Similarly, men's health cannot be understood without a deeper understanding of their social, cultural, and behavioral context (Rieker, & Bird, 2005; Watkins, Johnson-Lawrence, & Griffith, 2011; Courtenay, 2000).

Like gender norms, immigration and SSS, familism may play a significant role in influencing depressive symptoms because family values are deeply esteemed in the Latinx culture (Villatoro, Morales, & Mays, 2014; Calzada, Tamis-LeMonda, Yoshikawa, 2013). Extant literature suggests that the Latinx family comprises of closeknit and interdependent relationships; as such, family cohesion has shown to protect against external stressors and promote prosocial tendencies in children while the inverse has led to increased psychological distress (Lorenzo-Blanco, Unger, Baexconde-Garbanti, Ritt-Olson, Soto, 2012; Rivera et al, 2008; Knight, Mazza, Carlo, 2018). In fact, several studies suggest that family conflict leads to an increase in depressive symptoms among both Latinx youth and adults (Lorenzo-Blanco, & Cortina, 2013; Lorenzo-Blanco, & Unger, 2015; Stein, Gonzalez, Cupito, Kiang, Supple, 2013). Similarly, a meta-analysis of 39 studies examining familism and mental health outcomes among the Latinx population suggests that stronger sense of attitudinal familism, which includes feeling supported by one's family, is related to lower rates of depressive symptoms (Valdivieso-Mora et al., 2016). Another study found that endorsement of extreme machismo characteristics hindered marital satisfaction for Mexican American men. In addition, the association in this study between machismo and lower marital

satisfaction was stronger among men who had low levels of acculturation. This suggests that machismo plays a more significant role in husbands with low acculturation because their values are more congruent with their cultural and societal expectations (Pardo, Weisfeld, Hill, Slatcher, 2013).

Aims and Method

To address the gaps in the literature, the purpose of this study is trifold and utilized three distinct data sets focusing on the Latinx population of Miami-Dade County: The first data set, Alcohol Use Trajectories of Latino Immigrants, focused on immigrants during their first decade in the US (Recent Latino Immigrant Study), was used to examine how traditional Latino gender norms (machismo and caballerismo) and acculturation moderation the association between NCR and depressive symptoms among established Latino immigrant men who have been residing in Miami-Dade County for ~10 years. The second data set, Pre to Post Immigration Drinking and Driving Among Recent Latino Immigrants: Examining Opportunities for Intervention, was used to examine the moderating role of traditional Latino gender norms on the association between SSS and depressive symptoms among young adult recent Latino immigrant men who immigrated to Miami-Dade County within the past year. The third data set, Hombres de Familia: Hombres de Familia Manteniendo Respeto, Educacion, y Seguridad, was used to examine how traditional Latino gender norms moderate the association between familial stressors and depressive symptoms on Latino father figures living in Miami-Dade County. All the data for this dissertation were obtained by collaborations by leading investigators from the Center for Research on U.S. Latino HIV/AIDS and Drug Abuse (CRUSADA) at Florida International University (FIU) and approved by the Florida International University

Institutional Review Board (IRB) of FIU. The following aims are addressed in the data analysis:

Aim 1

The aim of this study was to examine the relationship between NCR and depressive symptoms as they relate to traditional Latino gender norms among immigrant Latino men residing in Miami-Dade County. The study was conducted using crosssectional data from an on-going NIH funded study examining sociocultural determinants of alcohol use trajectories among Latino immigrants as they acculturate to the US. The present study participants consisted of 279 Latino immigrant men ages 24-44 (M age = 34.92, SD = 4.86) that had immigrated to the US approximately 10 years earlier. The sample composed of 40% Cuban, 39% Central American, and 21% South American descent. The questionnaire assessed a range of constructs associated with mental health, acculturation, and immigration. Inclusion criteria consisted of the following: (1) Being 18 years old and above, (2) having immigrated to the US from a Latin America country, (3) self-identifying as Latinx (4), living in Miami-Dade County, (5) and having the intention to stay in the U.S. Hierarchical multiple regression (HMR) and moderation analyses were conducted on this cross-sectional data of adult Latino immigrant men to determine the extent to which the selected variables predicted depressive symptoms. Predictor variables were entered into the HMR model in the following order: (1) demographic variables (2) perceived stress (3) acculturation and gender norms, and (4) NCR. Subsequently, moderation analysis was conducted using PROCESS v3.2 (Hayes, 2013).

Aim 2

The aim of this study was to assess immigration and sociocultural stressors associated with depressive symptoms among recently arrived Latino men residing in Miami-Dade County and the moderating role of traditional Latino gender norms. The study was conducted using a secondary data analysis of data from an on-going NIH funded longitudinal study examining alcohol consumption trajectories among the Latinx community in Miami-Dade County, pre and post-migration (parent study). The present study consisted of 271 male participants from the parent study between the ages of 18 to 34 (M = 27, SD 4.9) that immigrated to the US within one year of participation in the study. The questionnaire included alcohol consumption, immigration, mental health, perceived social status, and gender norms measures. Eligibility criteria included following criteria: (1) being 18 years or older, (2) having immigrated to the US from a Latin American country, (3) self-identifying as a Latino male, (4) currently living in Miami-Dade County, and (5) consenting to participate. HMR and moderation analyses were conducted on a cross sectional sample of 271 recently arrived adult Latino immigrant men. Predictor variables were entered into the HMR model in the following order: (1) demographic variables (2) immigration stress and SSS, (3) and gender norms. Aim 3

The aim of this study was to examine the associations between marital, parenting, and family disengagement stress, and depressive symptoms among Latino fathers and examine if traditional Latino male gender norms moderate these associations. The present study was conducted using the baseline data from an on-going NIH funded clinical intervention study examining the efficacy of substance abuse, domestic violence, and

HIV/AIDS among fathers and sons from urban and semi-rural communities in south Florida (n=244). The current study (n=108) consisted of the fathers/father figure's preintervention baseline interviews who were married or in a relationship at the time of the interview and were between the ages of 18 to 66 (M =43.5, SD= 9.8). HMR and six moderation analyses were conducted on the baseline cross-sectional sample of Latino fathers in Miami-Dade County. Predictor variables were entered into the HMR model in the following order: (1) demographic variables (2) family stress, (3) and gender norms. Subsequently, moderation analysis was conducted using PROCESS v3.2 (Hayes, 2013). Theoretical Framework

The proposed dissertation will be guided by a theoretical framework developed by Will H. Courtenay (Courtenay, 2000). This framework posits that men have poorer health outcomes than women. While there are well known demographic variables that are correlated to health outcomes (i.e. race, ethnicity, and income), within the same demographic characteristics, income brackets, and ethnic groups, men and women have staggeringly different health outcomes (Beltrán-Sánchez, Finch, Crimmins, 2015). Courtenay suggests that these differences can be accounted for by examining hegemonic masculinity, the idealized form of masculinity at any given time and place (Connell, 1995; Courtenay, 2000). Similar to the well-known gender schema theory developed by Sandra Bem, Courtenay also argues that gender is not constituted as two static categories given at birth, but socially constructed relationships enforced by the wider culture (Bem, 1981; Courtenay, 2000). However, Courtenay's theoretical framework takes a step further in postulating that men experience greater social pressures to conform to societal norms of masculinity and reject feminine traits. As an example, according to Oliffe and Phillips (2008), suggest that men seeking help during times of psychological distress may appear as "weak"; as a result, men may continue to suffer psychological distress in silence to avoid stigma and rejection from their peers (Connell, 2005). Thus, these social pressures and desire to adopt the dominant masculine traits influence health behaviors. Moreover, Courtenay argues that men who have limited access to cultural and economic resources may have exacerbated masculine characteristics as a mechanism to demonstrate power and authority (Courtenay, 2000). Exposure to some cultural stressors may affect men more negatively because they may threaten notions of masculinity and lower selfperceptions of social status and power (Gorman et al., 2010; Kulis, Marsiglia, & Nieri, 2009). Similarly, when men experience an illness or loss in status, in efforts to preserve their masculinity, they may in fact exacerbate their health condition by displaying other forms of masculinity (Courtney et al, 2000; Charmaz; 1995; Messerschmidt, 1993). This theory may provide a better understanding of the sociocultural context of how Latino men are endorsed to adopt the common traits of masculinity, such as machismo and caballerismo and how this affects depressive symptoms (Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008; Perrotte, Baumann, & Knight, 2018). This theory may help underline the sociocultural context of how Latino men are endorsed to adopt the masculine characteristics of *machismo*, characterized by two dominant and competing dimensions, traditional machismo and caballerismo and how this affects depressive symptoms (Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008; Perrotte, Baumann, & Knight, 2018).

References

Alarcón, R. D., Parekh, A., Wainberg, M. L., Duarte, C. S., Araya, R., & Oquendo, M. A.

(2016). Hispanic immigrants in the USA: Social and mental health perspectives. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, *3*(9), 860–870. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(16)30101-8

- American Psychiatric Association (APA) (2014). *Mental Health Disparities: Hispanics/Latinos*. APA fact sheet: Division of diversity and health equity. Retrieved from: <u>www.psychiatry.org</u>
- Arciniega, G. M., Chicago, T. C. A., Tovar-Blank, Z. G., & Tracey, T. J. G. (2008). Toward a fuller conception of machismo: Development of a traditional machismo and caballerismo Scale. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 55 (1), 19-33 https://doi.org/10.1037/00220167.55.1.19
- Beltrán-Sánchez, H., Finch, C. E., & Crimmins, E. M. (2015). Twentieth century surge of excess adult male mortality. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 112(29), 8993–8998. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1421942112
- Bem, S. L. (1981). Gender schema theory: A Cognitive Account of Sex Typing. *Psychological Review*, 88(4), 354–364. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.88.4.354</u>
- Calzada, E. J., Tamis-LeMonda, C. S., & Yoshikawa, H. (2013). Familismo in Mexican and Dominican families from low-income, urban communities. *Journal of Family Issues*, *34*(12), 1696–1724. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0192513X12460218</u>
- Cano, M. Á., Sánchez, M., Trepka, M. J., Dillon, F. R., Sheehan, D. M., Rojas, P., ... Rosa, L. (2017). Immigration stress and alcohol use severity among recently immigrated Hispanic adults: Examining moderating effects of gender, immigration status, and social support HHS Public Access. *J Clin Psychol*, 73(3), 294–307. https://doi.org/10.1002/jclp.22330
- Charmaz, K. (1995). Identity dilemmas of chronically ill men. In D. Sabo & D.F. Gordon (Eds.), Research on men and masculinities series: Men's health and illness: Gender, power, and the body (pp.266-291). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE publications, Inc. doi: 10.4135/9781452243757.n13
- Clauss-Ehlers, C. S. (2019). Forced migration among Latinx children and their families: Introducing trilateral migration trauma as a concept to reflect a forced migratory experience. *Journal of Infant, Child, and Adolescent Psychotherapy*, 1-13. doi:10.1080/15289168.2019.1686742

Connell, R.W. (1995). Masculinities. University of California Press. Berkley, CA.

Connell, R. W. (2005). Masculinities (2nd ed.). Cambridge: Polity Press

- Courtenay, W. H. (2000). Constructions of masculinity and their influence on men's wellbeing: A theory of gender and heatlth. *Social Science and Medicine*, 50(10), 1385-1401. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0277-9536(99)00390-1.
- Daniel-Ulloa, J., Sun, C., & Rhodes, S. (2017). The intersection between masculinity and health among rural immigrant Latino men. *International Journal of Men's Health*, 6(1), 84–95. https://doi.org/10.3149/jmh.1601.84
- Eisenman, D. P., Gelberg, L., Liu, H., & Shapiro, M. F. (2003). Mental health and healthrelated quality of life among adult Latino primary care patients living in the united states with previous exposure to political violence. *JAMA: Journal of the American Medical Association*, 290(5), 627-634. doi: 10.1001/jama.290.5.627
- Fragoso, J. M., & Kashubeck, S. (2000). Machismo, gender role conflict, and mental health in Mexican American men. *Psychology of Men & Masculinity*, 1(2), 87-97. doi: 10.1037/1524-9220.1.2.87
- González-Prendes, A. A., Hindo, C., & Pardo, Y. (2011). Cultural values integration in cognitive-behavioral therapy for a Latino with depression. *Clinical Case Studies*, 10(5), 376–394. https://doi.org/10.1177/1534650111427075
- Gorman, B. K., Read, J. N. G., & Krueger, P.M. (2010). Gender, acculturation, and health among Mexican Americans. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 51, 440–457.
- Hayes, A. F. (2013). Introduction to Mediation, Moderation, and Conditional Process Analysis: A Regression-Based Approach. New York, NY: Guilford Press. Retrieved from https://psycnet.apa.org/record/2013-21121-000
- Health and Human Services (HHS) (2019). *Mental and Behavioral Health Disparities*. Retrieved from: <u>https://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/omh/browse.aspx?lvl=4&lvlid=69</u>
- Knight, G. P., Mazza, G. L., & Carlo, G. (2018). Trajectories of familism values and the prosocial tendencies of Mexican American adolescents. *Developmental psychology*, 54(2), 378–384. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/dev0000436</u>
- Kulis, S., Marsiglia, F. F., & Nieri, T. (2009). Perceived ethnic discrimination versus acculturation stress: Influences on substance use among Latino youth in the Southwest. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 50, 443–459
- Leung, P., LaChapelle, A. R., Scinta, A., & Olvera, N. (2014). Factors contributing to depressive symptoms among Mexican Americans and Latinos. *Social Work*, 59(1), 42–51. https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/swt047
- Limon, F. J., Lamson, A., Hodgson, J., Bowler, M. C., & Saeed, S. (2018). Latino farmworkers and under-detection of depression: A review of the literature. *Hispanic*

Journal of Behavioral Sciences, 40(2), 210–226. https://doi.org/10.1177/0739986318762457

- Lorenzo-Blanco, E. I., & Cortina, L. M. (2013). Towards an integrated understanding of Latino/a acculturation, depression, and smoking: A gendered analysis. *Journal of Latina/o Psychology*, 1, 3–20. doi:10.1037/a0030951.
- Lorenzo-Blanco, E., & Unger, J. B. (2015). Ethnic discrimination, acculturative stress, and family conflict as predictors of depressive symptoms and cigarette smoking among Latina/o youth: The mediating role of perceived stress. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 44(10), 1984-1997. doi: 10.1007/s10964-015-
- Lorenzo-Blanco, E., Unger, J. B., Baezconde-Garbanati, L., Ritt-Olson, A., & Soto, D. (2012). Acculturation, enculturation, and symptoms of depression in Hispanic youth: The roles of gender, Hispanic cultural values, and family functioning. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 41(10), 1350-1365. doi:10.1007/s10964-012-9774-7
- Lu, A., & Wong, Y. J. (2014). Stressful experiences of masculinity among young U.S. born and immigrant Latino American men. *Culture, Society and Masculinities*, 6(2), 111-128. doi: 10.1177/0891243213479446
- Messerschmidt, J.W. (1993) Masculinities and crime: Critique and reconceptualisation of theory, Rowman and Littlefield Publishers, Lanham, MD
- Nicasio, A. V., Cassisi, J. E., Negy, C., & Jentsch, F. (2019). Attitude–behavior discrepancy in familism and its relation to symptoms of depression among Latinos. *Journal of Latinx Psychology*, 7(2), 154– 170. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/lat0000113</u>
- Noe-Bustamante, L. *Key facts about U.S. Hispanics and their diverse heritage.* Retrieved from <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/09/16/key-facts-about-u-s-hispanics/</u>
- Noe-Bustamante, L., Lopez, M.H., Krogstad, J.M (2020) U.S. Hispanic surpassed 60 million in 2019, but growth has slowed. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2020/07/07/u-s-hispanic-population-</u> <u>surpassed-60-million-in-2019-but-growth-has-slowed/</u>
- Nuñez, A., González, P., Talavera, G. A., Sanchez-Johnsen, L., Roesch, S. C., Davis, S. M., ... Gallo, L. C. (2016). Machismo, marianismo, and negative cognitiveemotional factors: Findings from the Hispanic community health study/study of Latinos sociocultural sncillary study. *Journal of Latina/o Psychology*, 4(4), 202– 217. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/lat0000050</u>

- Ojeda, L., & Piña-Watson, B. (2014). Caballerismo may protect against the role of machismo on Mexican day laborers' self-esteem. *Psychology of Men & Masculinity*, 15(3), 288–295. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0033450</u>
- Oliffe J. L., Phillips M. J. (2008). Men, depression and masculinities: A review and recommendations. Journal of Men's Health, 5, 194–202. [Google Scholar]
- Pardo, Y., Weisfeld, C., Hill, E., & Slatcher, R. B. (2013). Machismo and Marital Satisfaction in Mexican American Couples. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, 44(2), 299–315. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022022112443854
- Perrotte, J. K., Baumann, M. R., & Knight, C. F. (2018). Traditional gender roles and the stress-alcohol relationship among Latina/o college students. *Substance Use & Misuse*, 53(10), 1700–1705. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10826084.2018.1429472</u>
- Pineros-Leano, M., Liechty, J. M., & Piedra, L. M. (2017). Latino immigrants, depressive symptoms, and cognitive behavioral therapy: A systematic review. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 208, 567–576. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JAD.2016.10.025
- Radford., J (2019) *Key findings about U.S. immigration*. Retrieved from: https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/06/17/key-findings-about-u-simmigrants/.
- Rasmussen, A., Crager, M., Baser, R. E., Chu, T., & Gany, F. (2012). Onset of posttraumatic stress disorder and major depression among refugees and voluntary migrants to the united states. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 25(6), 705-712. doi:10.1002/jts.21763
- Rivera, F. I., Guarnaccia, P. J., Mulvaney-Day, N., Lin, J. Y., Torres, M., & Alegria, M. (2008). Family cohesion and its relationship to psychological distress among Latino groups. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, 30(3), 357–378. doi:10.1177/073 9986308318713.
- Stein, G.L., Gonzalez, L.M., Cupito, A.M., Kiang, L., & Supple, A.J. (2013) The protective role of familism in the lives of Latino adolescents. *Journal of Family Issues*. doi: 10.1177/0192513X13502480
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA)
 (2015). *Behavioral Health Barometer: United States, 2014.* HHS Publication No.
 SMA–15–4895. Rockville, MD: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration.
- Teruya, S. A., & Bazargan-Hejazi, S. (2013). The immigrant and Hispanic paradoxes: A systematic review of their predictions and effects. *Hispanic journal of behavioral sciences*, *35*(4), 486–509. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0739986313499004</u>

- Torres, L., & Mata-Greve, F. (2017). Anxiety sensitivity as a predictor of Latino alcohol use: A moderated mediational model. *Journal of Latina/o Psychology*, 5(2), 61–75. https://doi.org/10.1037/lat0000062
- U.S. Census Bureau (2019) Quick Facts. Retrieved from: https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/US/PST045219
- Valdivieso-Mora, E., Peet, C. L., Garnier-Villarreal, M., Salazar-Villanea, M., & Johnson, D. K. (2016). A systematic review of the relationship between familism and mental health outcomes in Latino population. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7, 13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01632
- Villatoro, A. P., Morales, E. S., & Mays, V. M. (2014). Family culture in mental health help-seeking and utilization in a nationally representative sample of Latinos in the United States: The NLAAS. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 84(4), 353-363. doi: 10.1037/h0099844
- World Health Organization (2020) *Depression: Key facts*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/depression</u>

Chapter 2: Manuscript 1

Associations between negative context of reception and depressive symptoms among

immigrant Latino men: The moderating effect of machismo and Hispanicism.

Objective: Latino men experience disproportionate rates of depressive symptoms compared to their White counterparts. Factors related to the immigration experience, such as NCR can have deleterious effects on the mental health of Latino men. Socio-cultural factors including traditional Latino gender norms and levels of acculturation or Americanism can serve as risk and protective factors for depressive symptoms among men. The primary aims of this study were to examine (a) associations between NCR, traditional Latino gender norms, acculturation, and depressive symptoms among adult Latino immigrant men (b) and examine if levels of acculturation and traditional Latino gender norms moderate associations between NCR and depressive symptoms.

Design: HMR and moderation analyses were conducted on a cross-sectional sample of 279 adult Latino immigrant men to determine the extent to which selected variables predicted depressive symptoms. Predictor variables were entered into the HMR model in the following order: (1) demographic variables (2) perceived stress (3) acculturation and gender norms, and (4) NCR. Subsequently, moderation analysis was conducted using PROCESS v3.2.

Results: Results indicated that 19.5% of the variance of depressive symptoms was explained by all predictor variables entered in the HMR model. Standardized coefficients from the final model indicated that perceived stress ($\beta = .255$, p <.001), *machismo* ($\beta = .127$, p <.05), Hispanicism ($\beta = -.119$, p <.05), and NCR ($\beta = .151$, p <.05), were

significantly associated with depressive symptoms. Moderation analyses revealed significant interaction effects with machismo (exacerbating) and Hispanicism (attenuating) the association between NCR and depressive symptoms.

Conclusion: Study findings suggest that NCR can negatively impact the mental health of Latino immigrant men. Our results help inform the development of culturally relevant interventions that target identified vulnerability factors and capitalize on key protective factors associated with mental health outcomes among Latino men.

Keywords: Depressive symptoms, gender norms, Latino, immigrants, acculturation

Introduction

A record number of immigrants were reported to be living in the United States in 2017, accounting for 13.6% of the U.S. population (Radford, 2019). While immigrants play an integral role in American society, they have often been viewed in a negative light and seen as a threat to national identity (Schwartz et al., 2014). Recent political rhetoric has negatively portrayed immigrants in the US, specifically targeting Latinx (Latino/Latina) immigrants, with administrative policies attempting to end Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals and funding to build a wall along the United States (US) and Mexico border (Hsin & Ortega, 2018; Ishiwata & Muñoz, 2018; Meichsner, 2018). The primary aim of this study is to examine if traditional Latino gender norms and acculturation moderate the association between NCR and depressive symptoms among Latino immigrant men.

Negative political climate and social context within the receiving community in which immigrants reside can have deleterious effects on their levels of stress which could in turn lead to adverse mental health outcomes (Fernandez & Loukas, 2014; Forster,

Grigsby, Soto, Schwartz, & Unger, 2015; Pascoe & Smart Richman, 2009). Inflammatory rhetoric in the political spectrum in recent years has exacerbated discriminatory remarks in the United States among immigrant groups, particularly the Latinx community (Fernández, 2018). Immigrant groups that differ from the Eurocentric culture and that are perceived as threatening to the local community often view themselves as being discriminated against or having limited opportunities from the receiving culture (Schwartz et al., 2014). Previous studies indicate that Latinx immigrant's perceived NCR in their receiving communities, including discriminatory experiences, predicted depressive symptoms among Latinx adolescents and parents (Schwartz et al., 2014). Indeed, this exposure to consistent and negative experiences may lead to harmful psychological effects (Fernández, 2018). Although previous mental health research among Latinx indicates that women and adolescent girls are more susceptible to depressive symptoms and other mental health outcomes than their male counterparts (Lorenzo-Blanco, et al, 2012); as the largest immigrant group in the U.S. it is also important to examine how NCR can impact depressive symptoms among Latino men and identify socio-cultural values that may assist in mitigating these adverse effects (Cervantes, Gattamorta, & Berger-Cardoso, 2019; Perrotte, Baumann, & Knight, 2018).

Furthermore, it is pressing to currently examine depressive symptoms and its origins as depression is the leading cause of disability worldwide and a major contributor to the global disease burden (WHO, 2020). The Latinx community disproportionately suffers from depressive symptoms, are under diagnosed, are less likely to have health insurance, and less likely to receive mental health care compared to their non-Latinx White counterparts (Alarcón et al., 2016; Limon, Lamson, Hodgson, Bowler, & Saeed,

2018; Pineros-Leano, Liechty, & Piedra, 2017). A study examining the effects of depressive symptoms found that Latinx immigrants concerned with discrimination were twice as likely to report depressive symptoms (Leung, LaChapelle, Scinta, & Olvera, 2014). Extensive evidence indicates that immigrants often face numerous stressors that can lead to anxiety or alcohol and drug misuse (Alarcón et al., 2016; Cano et al., 2017; Leung, LaChapelle, Scinta, & Olvera, 2014). However, studies have found inconsistent associations between protective and risk factors related to mental health outcomes (Alarcón et al., 2016). Nicasio and colleagues suggested that future research should consider cultural variables as moderators into the development and prevention of depression among the Latinx community. (Nicasio, Cassisi, Negy, Jentsch, 2019). Thus, additional research is warranted to examine depression and mental health outcomes among this population.

Cultural values such as traditional gender norms should be considered when assessing depressive symptoms of Latinx immigrants (Perrotte, Baumann, & Knight, 2018). Previous research has found that higher levels of traditional Latino male gender norms, specifically machismo, was associated with detrimental mental health outcomes such as anxiety, anger, and depression (Nuñez et al., 2016). Machismo is a traditional Latino male gender norm that encompasses hyper masculinity, aggression, and dominance while caballerismo is more strongly affiliated with family values, respect, and emotional connectedness (Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008). In addition, caballerismo has been associated as a protective factor for outcomes such as self-esteem (Ojeda & Piña-Watson, 2014). Previous research underscores the importance and has called for increased investigations that lead to the integration of cultural values,

such as traditional gender norms, within interventions that target Latino men suffering from depression (González-Prendes, Hindo, & Pardo, 2011). Moreover, the current research on mental health and masculinity among Latino men is limited (Daniel-Ulloa, Sun, & Rhodes, 2017).

A review of the literature evaluating the relationship between acculturation and health found extensive evidence linking higher levels of acculturation with several adverse health outcomes among multiple Latinx groups (Lara, Gamboa, Kahramanian, Morales, & Bautista, 2005; Concha, Sanchez, Rojas, Villar, De La Rosa, 2016) . Recent studies suggest that higher levels of acculturative stress were associated with an increase in stress, anxiety, and depressive symptoms among Latinx immigrants, proposing that adopting new behaviors and losing cultural heritage can create added mental health problems to already vulnerable immigrant groups (Maldonado et al., 2018; Silva, Dillon, Verdejo, Sanchez, De La Rosa, 2017; Concha, Sanchez, Rojas, Villar, De La Rosa, 2016; Concha, Sanchez, De La Rosa, Villar, 2013).

Theoretical Framework

The proposed study will be guided a theoretical framework developed by Will H. Courtenay (Courtenay, 2000). This framework posits that men have poorer health outcomes than women. There are well known demographic variables that are correlated to health outcomes (i.e. race, ethnicity, and income). However, within the same demographic characteristics, income brackets, and ethnic groups, men and women have staggeringly different health outcomes (Beltrán-Sánchez, Finch, Crimmins, 2015). Courtenay suggests that these differences can be accounted for by examining hegemonic masculinity, the idealized form of masculinity at any given time and place (Connell,

1995; Courtenay, 2000). Similar to the well-known gender schema theory developed by Sandra Bem, Courtenay also argues that gender is not constituted as two static categories given at birth, but socially constructed relationships enforced by the wider culture (Bem, 1981; Courtenay, 2000). However, Courtenay's theoretical framework takes a step further in postulating that men experience greater social pressures to conform to societal norms of masculinity and reject feminine traits. As a result, these social pressures and desire to adopt the dominant masculine traits influence health behaviors. Moreover, Courtenay argues that men who have limited access to cultural and economic resources may have exacerbated masculine characteristics as a mechanism to demonstrate power and authority (Courtenay, 2000). Exposure to some cultural stressors (e.g., NRC) may affect men more negatively because they may threaten notions of masculinity and lower self-perceptions of social status and power (Gorman et al., 2010; Kulis, Marsiglia, & Nieri, 2009). This theory may provide a better understanding of the sociocultural context of how Latino men are endorsed to adopt the common traits of masculinity, such as machismo and caballerismo and how this affects depressive symptoms (Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008; Perrotte, Baumann, & Knight, 2018). This theory may help underline the sociocultural context of how Latino men are endorsed to adopt the masculine characteristics of *machismo*, characterized by two dominant and competing dimensions, traditional machismo and caballerismo and how this affects depressive symptoms (Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008; Perrotte, Baumann, & Knight, 2018).

Present Study

Limited research has explored the relationship between NCR and depressive symptoms as they relate to traditional Latino male gender norms and acculturation. Consequently, the overarching aims of this study were to examine (a) associations between NCR, traditional Latino gender norms, acculturation, and depressive symptoms among adult Latino immigrant men (b) if levels of acculturation and traditional Latino male gender norms moderate associations between NCR and depressive symptoms. Based on the extant literature, the study was designed to address five hypotheses: (H₁) NCR will be associated with greater depressive symptoms. (H₂) Higher levels of machismo and Americanism will be positively associated with depressive symptoms. (H₃) Higher levels of *caballerismo*, and Hispanicism will be inversely associated with depressive symptoms. (H₄) Greater levels of *machismo* and Americanism will exacerbate the association between NCR and depressive symptoms. (H₅) Greater levels of *caballerismo* and Hispanicism will attenuate the association between NCR and depressive symptoms.

Method

The present study was conducted using cross-sectional data from an on-going NIH funded study examining sociocultural determinants of alcohol use trajectories among Latino immigrants as they acculturate to the US. This study was approved by the IRB of the sponsoring academic institution. The present study participants consisted of 279 Latino immigrant men ages 24-44 (M age = 34.92, SD = 4.86) that had immigrated to the US approximately 10 years ago. The sample was 40% Cuban, 39% Central American, and 21% South American. The questionnaire assessed a range of constructs associated with mental health, acculturation, and immigration. Inclusion criteria consisted of the

following: (1) 18 and above, (2) having immigrated to the US from a Latin America country, (3) self-identifying as Latinx (4), living in Miami-Dade County, (5) and having the intention to stay in the U.S.

Data was collected via computer assisted personal interviews. All questionnaires were administered in Spanish. Those measures that did not already have a validated Spanish translated version were translated in house. Specifically, the measures completed a process of a) translation/back translation, b) modified direct translation, c) and checks for semantic and conceptual equivalence to ensure accurate conversion from English to Spanish (Behling & Law, 2000). In an effort to account for any within-group variability, the review panel conducting the modified direct translation consisted of individuals from various Latino subgroups representative of the Miami-Dade County population. In addition to informed consent, participants were made aware that a certificate of confidentiality was obtained from the NIH to further secure confidentiality, due to the sensitive nature of some questions such as immigration status. In order to recruit from a hard to reach population, the primary recruitment method was respondent driven sampling. Participants were provided with incentives to recruit individuals within their social network that met the inclusion criteria. Each participant (i.e., the seed) was asked to refer three individuals in his/her social network who met eligibility criteria. This referral procedure was followed for three legs for each initial participant (seed), at which point a new seed would begin, thus limiting the number of participants that were socially interconnected. This process was undertaken to avoid skewing the respondent sample (Salganik & Heckathorn, 2004).

Interviews were conducted in private and comfortable locations mutually agreed on by the participant and the researcher. Each interview took approximately 1 hour to complete. The IRB of a large public university in Miami, Florida approved this study.

Measures

Demographic Variables

The following demographics were included: age, educational status, marital status, documentation status and household income. Participants were asked to report their educational status by choosing from five categories ranging from less than high school to graduate/professional studies. For the present study, educational status was recorded into dichotomous variables of (1) less than high school or (2) some college training or more. Similarly, participants were asked to report their immigration status from 11 possible categories including citizen, temporarily protected, asylum, expired visa, dependent on someone else, tourist, student, temporary work visa, undocumented, temporary resident, or permanent resident. These categories were then recoded into dichotomous variables of (1) permanent or resident status or (2) temporary or undocumented. Marital status was initially recorded using six categories including married, separated, living as married, divorced, never married or widowed. For the present study, these categories were recoded into (1) having a partner/married/living as married and (2) being single. Age and household income were coded as continuous variables.

Gender Norms

Traditional gender norms were measured using the Machismo and Caballerismo Scale, a validated 20-item bi-dimensional scale, that measures machismo and caballerismo on two separate subscales (Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008). Sample items for the *machismo* subscale include "it's important not to be the weakest man in a group" and "real men never let their guard down". Items on the *caballerismo* subscale include "men should be affectionate to their children" and "family is more important than the individual". Items were measured using a 7-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (*not at all*) to 7 (*very much so*). Subscale scores were measured by calculating mean values, with higher values indicating greater adherence to traditional gender norms. (Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008). Good reliability was reported with a Cronbach's alpha of 0.80 overall. Cronbach's alpha's in the present study were 0.85 and 0.69 for the machismo and caballerismo scales respectively.

Center for Epidemiological Studies Depression Scale

An adapted version of the widely used Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression (CES-D) was used to measure depressive symptoms. Psychometric analysis of the original 10-item CES-D scale revealed that two reverse-scored items yielded low internal consistency scores. As such, an adapted 8-item version of the scale with a substantially improved Cronbach alpha (0.73) was used in the present study. Participants were asked to rate how often they experienced specific feelings over the past week. Each item was rated on a 4-point Likert scale ranging from 0 (*Rarely or none of the time/less than 1 day*) to 3 (*Most or all of the time/5-7 days*). Sample items included "I felt lonely" and "I felt depressed." A total score was calculated with higher scores indicating greater levels of depressive symptoms (Radloff, 1977).

Perceived Context of Reception

NCR was measured with a six-item measure developed by Schwartz et al. (2014) that has been validated and used with Latinx immigrant adults and adolescents (Lorenzo-Blanco et al., 2017; Schwartz et al., 2014). Sample items include "people from my country are not welcome here" and "people in this country often criticize people from my country". Items were summed to calculate a total scale score (Schwartz et al., 2014). Acceptable reliability was reported with a Cronbach's alpha of 0.76.

Acculturation (Hispanicism and Americanism)

The Bicultural Involvement Questionnaire (BIQ) was used to measure acculturation. The BIQ is a bi-dimensional scale assessing an individual's degree of comfort in their host-culture (Americanism) as well as their culture of origin (Hispanicism) (Szapocznik, Kurtines, & Fernandez, 1980). This 24-paired item scale measures comfort of Hispanic and English language, as well as enjoyment of cultural customs and behaviors associated with Hispanic and American culture using a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 0 (*not at all*) to 4 (*very much*). Sample items for the Hispanicism subscale include "How much do you enjoy Hispanic T.V. programs?" A sample from the Americanism subscale is "How much do you enjoy American-oriented places". Excellent reliability was reported for the Hispanicism (α = .88) and Americanism (α = .94) subscales in the present study.

Stress

Stress was measured using the Perceived Stress Scale. This is a 10-item scale that is widely recognized to measure the degree to which one perceives stress. A 5-point Likert scale is used ranging from 0 (*never*) to 4 (*very often*). Sample items include "In the

last month, how often have you felt that things were going your way?" and "In the last month, how often have you felt difficulties were piling up so high that you could not overcome them?" (Cohen & Wyilliamson, 1988). Reliability was suboptimal (α = 0.67). *Analytic Plan:*

HMR was used to measure the associations of the predictor variables with depressive symptoms. Items were entered into the HMR model in a specified order to examine what each predictor contributed to the explanatory variance of dependent variable (depressive symptoms), after controlling for the variance explained by the previous variables (Cohen, Cohen, West, & Aiken, 2003). Predictor variables were grouped and entered into the HMR model in the following block order: (1) demographic variables (2) perceived stress (3) cultural factors consisting of traditional gender norms (machismo and caballerismo) and acculturation (Hispanicism and Americanism) (4) NCR was entered into the final block to determine the extent to which it distinctly predicted depressive symptoms above and beyond the other predictors.

Four moderation models were tested using the SPSS macro PROCESSv.3 (Hayes, 2013) to examine the moderating effects of traditional Latino gender norms and acculturation on the association between NCR and depression among Latino immigrant men.

Moderations analysis used 10,000 bootstrap iterations and were tested by (a) performing a multiple regression to replicate the variance explained by all the predictor variables included in the HMR model, (b) estimating interaction terms between NCR and cultural factors (e.g., NCR x machismo, NCR x caballerismo, NCR x Americansim, NCR x Hispanicism), and (c) estimating conditional effects for each respective interaction terms
in relation to depressive symptoms. All moderation analyses controlled for demographic variables age, education, marital status, income, and immigration status. Missing data were treated using list-wise deletion, thus 5 only cases were deleted from the analysis. Results

Table 1.1 presents the descriptive statistics in the study sample as well as the means and standard deviations of all key study variables. Table 1.2 presents the bivariate correlations for each study variable.

Hierarchical Multiple Regression

Table 1.3 represents the regression coefficients from the HMR model. Results indicated that 19.5% of the variance of depressive symptoms was explained by all predictor variables entered in the HMR model. The first block of the model included demographic variables and explained 4.7% of the variance of depressive symptoms $\Delta R^2 = 4.7$, p < 0.5. The second block added the perceived stress variable, which explained the 9.0% of the variance $\Delta R^2 = 9.0$, p < .001. The third block added the traditional gender norms and acculturation variables which accounted for 3.9% of the variance, $\Delta R^2 = 3.9$, p < .05. Lastly, the fourth block added the NCR that resulted in an additional 2.0% of explained variance, $\Delta R^2 = 2.0$, p < .05. Standardized coefficients from the final model indicate that perceived stress ($\beta = .255$, p < .001), *machismo* ($\beta = .127$, p < .05), Hispanicism ($\beta = .119$, p < .05), and NCR ($\beta = .151$, p < .05), were significantly associated with depressive symptoms.

Moderation Analyses

Moderation analysis revealed that machismo moderated the association between NCR and depressive symptoms (Figure 1.1). Specifically, associations between NCR and

depressive symptoms were stronger among Latino men with higher levels of machismo (1 SD above the mean) (B=1.05, $p \le .001$). No statistically significant moderation effect was found for *caballerismo*. Figure 1.2 indicates a significant interaction for Hispanicism (B=-1.78, p=.03), whereby associations between NCR and depressive symptoms were stronger among Latino men with lower levels of Hispanicism (1 SD below the mean). No significant interaction effects were found for Americanism.

Discussion

The present study examined the relationship between NCR and depressive symptoms and how cultural risk and protective factors, specifically traditional Latino male gender norms and levels of acculturation, moderated that association. Current research demonstrates associations between NCR and depression among Latinx immigrants and youth (Basáñez, Unger, Soto, Crano, & Baezconde-Garbanati, 2013; Schwartz et al. 2015). Key findings from this study supports our first hypothesis and current literature by indicating that a perceived NCR was associated with greater symptoms of depression among Latino immigrant men. Higher levels of machismo also served as a risk factor for increased depressive symptoms. Additionally, machismo exacerbated the impact of NCR on depressive symptoms in the study sample. Prior research supports these findings such that higher levels of machismo have been associated with negative-cognitive emotional factors (Nuñez et al., 2016). These findings suggest that machismo is a potential cultural risk factor that should be integrated in interventions seeking to improve mental health outcomes among Latino immigrant men. In addition, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and the World Health Organization have highlighted a need for targeted prevention programs in communities

where strong attitudes towards gender norms are prevalent (Periago, Fescina, & Ramón-Pardo, 2004). However, contrary to our hypothesis, no statistically significant moderating effect was found for *caballerismo*.

Study findings also revealed that stronger adherence to Latinx culture (Hispanicism) was protective against depressive symptoms among Latino men. These results are in line with previous studies suggesting that maintenance of cultural values may be a protective factor, thereby decreasing the risk for depression among the Latinx community (Lorenzo-Blanco et al., 2012). It is noteworthy that Hispanicism was inversely associated with depressive symptoms and moderated the relationship between NCR and depressive symptoms. Specifically, lower level of Hispanicism strengthen the adverse association that NCR had on depressive symptoms. Contrary to our hypothesis, no statistically significant direct or moderating effects were found for Americanism.

Identifying depressive symptoms in the Latinx community is particularly difficult due to language and cultural barriers. In fact, Schamling and Hernandez reported that depression was misdiagnosed in roughly 80% of mostly Mexican immigrants suffering from depression who received care with primary care physicians (Schmaling & Hernandez, 2005). Consequently, future interventions may benefit from incorporating culturally appropriate services for Latinx immigrants, including but not limited to language and cultural proficiency.

Results from this study suggest that there is an underexplored relationship between NCR and depressive symptoms among Latino males in the literature. Similar to our findings, Lorenzo-Blanco and colleagues found an association between parental perceived cultural stressors, such as NCR, and heightened depressive symptoms by way

of family functioning (Lorenzo-Blanco et al., 2017). Schwartz and colleagues also documented the exposures of cultural stressors such as discrimination and NCR and their effects on adolescent risky behaviors. This study is consistent with previous studies and highlights the potential deleterious effects of cultural stressors on adverse mental health outcomes (Schwartz et al., 2015).

Future studies and interventions should further emphasize the identification of protective and risk factors associated with traditional cultural and gender norms that may alleviate depressive symptoms and other mental health outcomes in this population (Nuñez et al., 2016). Furthermore, the results of this study call for individual and population level interventions to help offset NCR and depressive symptoms, particularly in an era casting political and negative rhetoric over Latinx immigrants (Schwartz et al., 2015). The public health implication of this study can shed further light on the relationships between gender norms, depressive symptoms, and NCR given the cultural and societal barriers that Latinx communities often face.

Limitations

The findings from this study should be interpreted in light of certain limitations. Due to the cross-sectional nature of the design, causal or directional order of associations cannot be made. In addition, the study utilized data that was self-reported with the potential of participant misinterpretation, error, or social desirability bias. Another limitation is that the distribution of immigrants in the United States varies widely and the sampling techniques used to recruit participants limit the ability to generalize these findings. The participants in this community based, non-clinical study were recruited in South Florida, which is home to a very diverse Latinx immigrant community consisting

largely of Cubans, Central Americans and South American descent. Caution should be used when generalizing these findings to other Latinx immigrant groups such as Mexicans. Indeed, recent studies have found that prevalence of depressive symptoms may differ across Latinx subgroups (Alegria, Alvarez, & DiMarzio, 2017). Thus, further research is warranted to examine if findings from this study differ among Latino men from varying countries of origin. In addition, the internal consistency for caballerismo was marginal ($\alpha = .69$), potentially addressing why there was no significant moderating effect with caballerismo. Similarly, the internal consistency for perceived stress was suboptimal ($\alpha = .67$), although a significant predictor for depressive symptoms in the HMR model. Lastly, the two reversed scored statements in the CES-D measure did not perform optimally. As such, an 8-item adapted from of the original 10-item CES-D was used in the present study.

Conclusion

Study findings suggest that NCR coupled with machismo can have negative impacts on the depressive symptoms of Latino immigrant men. Moreover, findings also suggest that lower levels of acculturation were protective factors for depressive symptoms. Although modest, these results can help inform the development of culturally relevant interventions that target identified vulnerability factors and capitalize on key protective factors associated with mental health outcomes among Latino immigrant men in the U.S. In an era of heightened political tension and negative rhetoric engulfing the immigrant community in the U.S., it is of critical importance to examine factors that may exacerbate depressive symptoms among this population.

References

- Alarcón, R. D., Parekh, A., Wainberg, M. L., Duarte, C. S., Araya, R., & Oquendo, M. A. (2016). Hispanic immigrants in the USA: Social and mental health perspectives. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 3(9), 860–870. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(16)30101-8
- Alegría, M., Álvarez, K., & DiMarzio, K. (2017). Immigration and mental health. *Current epidemiology reports*, 4(2), 145–155. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40471-017-0111-2
- Arciniega, G. M., Chicago, T. C. A., Tovar-Blank, Z. G., & Tracey, T. J. G. (2008). Toward a fuller conception of machismo: Development of a traditional machismo and caballerismo Scale. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 55 (1), 19-33 https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.55.1.19
- Basáñez, T., Unger, J. B., Soto, D., Crano, W., & Baezconde-Garbanati, L. (2013). Perceived discrimination as a risk factor for depressive symptoms and substance use among Hispanic adolescents in Los Angeles. *Ethnicity & Health*, 18(3), 244–261. https://doi.org/10.1080/13557858.2012.713093
- Behling, O. and Law, K.S. (2000) Translating questionnaires and other research instruments: problems and solutions. SAGE Publications, Inc., Thousand Oaks. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781412986373
- Beltrán-Sánchez, H., Finch, C. E., & Crimmins, E. M. (2015). Twentieth century surge of excess adult male mortality. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 112(29), 8993–8998. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1421942112
- Bem, S. L. (1981). Gender schema theory: A cognitive account of sex typing. *Psychological Review*, 88(4), 354–364. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.88.4.354
- Cano, M. Á., Sánchez, M., Trepka, M. J., Dillon, F. R., Sheehan, D. M., Rojas, P., ... Rosa, L. (2017). Immigration stress and alcohol use severity among recently immigrated Hispanic adults: Examining moderating effects of gender, immigration status, and social support HHS Public Access. *J Clin Psychol*, 73(3), 294–307. https://doi.org/10.1002/jclp.22330
- Cervantes, R.C., Gattamorta, K.A. & Berger-Cardoso (2019). Examining difference in immigration stress, acculturation, stress and mental health outcomes in six Hispanic/Latino nativity and regional groups. J. J Immigrant Minority Health. 21(14). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10903-018-0714-9
- Cohen, J., Cohen, P., West, S.G., & Aiken, L.S. (2003) Applied multiple regression/correlation analysis for the behavioral sciences (3rd ed). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Publishers.

- Cohen, S. & Williamson, G. (1988). Perceived stress in a probability sample of the United States. In S. Spacapan & S. Oskamp (Eds.), *The Claremont Symposium on Applied Social Psychology. The social psychology of health* (p. 31–67). Sage Publications, Inc.
- Concha, M., Sanchez, M., de la Rosa, M., & Villar, M. E. (2013). A longitudinal study of social capital and acculturation-related stress among recent Latino immigrants in South Florida. *Hispanic journal of behavioral sciences*, 35(4), 469–485. https://doi.org/10.1177/0739986313499005
- Concha, M., Sanchez, M., Rojas, P., Villar, M. E., & De La Rosa, M. (2016). Differences in acculturation and trajectories of anxiety and alcohol consumption among Latina mothers and daughters in South Florida. *Journal of immigrant and minority health*, *18*(4), 886–895. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10903-015-0277-y
- Connell, R.W. (1995). Masculinities. University of California Press. Berkley, CA.
- Courtenay, W. H. (2000). Constructions of masculinity and their influence on men's wellbeing: A theory of gender and heatlth. *Social Science and Medicine*, 50(10), 1385-1401. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0277-9536(99)00390-1.
- Daniel-Ulloa, J., Sun, C., & Rhodes, S. (2017). The intersection between masculinity and health among rural immigrant Latino men. *International Journal of Men's Health*, 6(1), 84–95. https://doi.org/10.3149/jmh.1601.84
- Fernandez, A., & Loukas, A. (2014). Acculturation and religious coping as moderators of the association between discrimination and depressive symptoms among Mexican-American vocational students. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 16(6), 1290–1293. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10903-013-9952-z
- Fernández, L. (2018). Race baiting, identity politics, and the impact of the conservative economic agenda on Latinos/as. *Latino Studies*, *16*(4), 524–530. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41276-018-0150-y
- Forster, M., Grigsby, T., Soto, D. W., Schwartz, S. J., & Unger, J. B. (2015). The role of bicultural stress and perceived context of reception in the expression of aggression and rule breaking behaviors among recent-immigrant Hispanic youth. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 30(11), 1807–1827. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260514549052
- González-Prendes, A. A., Hindo, C., & Pardo, Y. (2011). Cultural values integration in cognitive-behavioral therapy for a Latino with depression. *Clinical Case Studies*, *10*(5), 376–394. https://doi.org/10.1177/1534650111427075

- Gorman, B. K., Read, J. N. G., & Krueger, P.M. (2010). Gender, acculturation, and health among Mexican Americans. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 51, 440–457.
- Hayes, A. F. (2013). Introduction to Mediation, Moderation, and Conditional Process Analysis: A Regression-Based Approach. New York, NY: Guilford Press. Retrieved from https://psycnet.apa.org/record/2013-21121-000
- Hsin, A., & Ortega, F. (2018). The effects of deferred action for childhood arrivals on the educational outcomes of undocumented students. *Demography*, *5*(4), 1487–1506. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13524-018-0691-6
- Ishiwata, E., & Muñoz, S. M. (2018). "They tried to bury us": Scholar advocacy in the wake of the DACA rescission. *New Political Science*, 40(3), 558–580. https://doi.org/10.1080/07393148.2018.1489093
- Kulis, S., Marsiglia, F. F., & Nieri, T. (2009). Perceived ethnic discrimination versus acculturation stress: Influences on substance use among Latino youth in the Southwest. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 50, 443–459
- Lara, M., Gamboa, C., Kahramanian, M. I., Morales, L. S., & Bautista, D. E. H. (2005). Acculturation and Latino health in the United States: A review of the literature and its sociopolitical context. *Annual Review of Public Health*, 26, 367–397. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.publhealth.26.021304.144615
- Leung, P., LaChapelle, A. R., Scinta, A., & Olvera, N. (2014). Factors contributing to depressive symptoms among Mexican Americans and Latinos. *Social Work*, 59(1), 42–51. https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/swt047
- Limon, F. J., Lamson, A., Hodgson, J., Bowler, M. C., & Saeed, S. (2018). Latino farmworkers and under-detection of depression: A review of the literature. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, 40(2), 210–226. https://doi.org/10.1177/0739986318762457
- Lorenzo-Blanco, E. I., Meca, A., Unger, J. B., Romero, A., Szapocznik, J., Piña-Watson, B., ... Schwartz, S. J. (2017). Longitudinal effects of Latino parent cultural stress, depressive symptoms, and family functioning on youth emotional well-being and health risk behaviors. *Family Process*, 56(4), 981–996. https://doi.org/10.1111/famp.12258
- Lorenzo-Blanco, E. I., Unger, J. B., Baezconde-Garbanati, L., Ritt-Olson, A., & Soto, D. (2012). Acculturation, enculturation, and symptoms of depression in Hispanic youth: The roles of gender, Hispanic cultural values, and family functioning. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 41(10), 1350–1365. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-012-9774-7

- Maldonado, A., Preciado, A., Buchanan, M., Pulvers, K., Romero, D., & D'Anna-Hernandez, K. (2018). Acculturative stress, mental health symptoms, and the role of salivary inflammatory markers among a Latino sample. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 24(2), 277–283. https://doi.org/10.1037/cdp0000177
- Meichsner, S. (2018). Why walls won't work: Repairing the US–Mexico divide. *International Sociology*, *33*(2), 217–219. https://doi.org/10.1177/0268580918757113
- Nicasio, A. V., Cassisi, J. E., Negy, C., & Jentsch, F. (2019). Attitude–behavior discrepancy in familism and its relation to symptoms of depression among Latinos. *Journal of Latinx Psychology*, 7(2), 154– 170. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/lat0000113</u>
- Nuñez, A., González, P., Talavera, G. A., Sanchez-Johnsen, L., Roesch, S. C., Davis, S. M., ... Gallo, L. C. (2016). Machismo, marianismo, and negative cognitiveemotional factors: Findings from the Hispanic community health study/study of Latinos sociocultural sncillary study. *Journal of Latina/o Psychology*, 4(4), 202– 217. https://doi.org/10.1037/lat0000050
- Ojeda, L., & Piña-Watson, B. (2014). Caballerismo may protect against the role of machismo on Mexican day laborers' self-esteem. *Psychology of Men & Masculinity*, 15(3), 288–295. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0033450
- Pascoe, E. A., & Smart Richman, L. (2009). Perceived discrimination and health: A Meta-analytic review. *Psychological Bulletin*, 135(4), 531–554. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0016059
- Periago, M. R., Fescina, R., & Ramón-Pardo, P. (2004). Steps for preventing infectious diseases in women. *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, 10(11), 1968–1973. https://doi.org/10.3201/eid1011.040555
- Perrotte, J. K., Baumann, M. R., & Knight, C. F. (2018). Traditional gender roles and the stress-alcohol relationship among Latina/o college students. *Substance Use & Misuse*, 53(10), 1700–1705. https://doi.org/10.1080/10826084.2018.1429472
- Pew Research Center (2018). Facts on U.S. Immigrants, 2016. Retrieved from http://www.hispanic.org/2018/09/14/facts-on-u-s-immigrants-current-data/
- Pineros-Leano, M., Liechty, J. M., & Piedra, L. M. (2017). Latino immigrants, depressive symptoms, and cognitive behavioral therapy: A systematic review. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 208, 567–576. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JAD.2016.10.025

- Radford, J. (2019). *Key findings about U.S. immigrants | Pew Research Center. Pew Research Center*. Retrieved from https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/06/17/key-findings-about-u-s-immigrants/
- Radloff, L. S. (1977). The CES-D Scale: A self-report depression scale for research in the general population. *Applied Psychological Measurement*, 1(3), 385–401. https://doi.org/10.1177/014662167700100306
- Salganik, M. J., & Heckathorn, D. D. (2004). Sampling and estimation in hidden populations using respondent-driven sampling. *Sociological Methodology*, 34(1), 193–240. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0081-1750.2004.00152.x
- Schmaling, K. B., & Hernandez, D. V. (2005). Detection of depression among lowincome Mexican Americans in primary care. *Journal of Health Care for the Poor* and Underserved, 16(4), 780–790. https://doi.org/10.1353/hpu.2005.0105
- Schwartz, S. J., Unger, J. B., Baezconde-Garbanati, L., Zamboanga, B. L., Lorenzo-Blanco, E. I., Des Rosiers, S. E., ... Szapocznik, J. (2015). Trajectories of cultural stressors and effects on mental health and substance use among Hispanic immigrant adolescents. *The Journal of Adolescent Health : Official Publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine*, 56(4), 433–439. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2014.12.011
- Schwartz, S. J., Unger, J. B., Lorenzo-Blanco, E. I., Des Rosiers, S. E., Villamar, J. A., Soto, D. W., ... Szapocznik, J. (2014). Perceived context of reception among recent Hispanic immigrants: Conceptualization, instrument development, and preliminary validation. *Cultural Diversity & Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 20(1), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0033391
- Silva, N. D., Dillon, F. R., Verdejo, T. R., Sanchez, M., & De La Rosa, M. (2017). Acculturative stress, psychological distress, and religious coping among Latina young adult immigrants. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 45(2), 213– 236. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011000017692111
- Szapocznik, J., Kurtines, W. M., & Fernandez, T. (1980). Bicultural involvement and adjustment in Hispanic-American youths. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 4(3–4), 353–365. https://doi.org/10.1016/0147-1767(80)90010-3
- World Health Organiation (2020) *Depression: Key Facts*. Retrieved from: https://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/depression

Chapter 3: Manuscript 2

Subjective social status, immigration stress, and depressive symptoms among recent immigrant Latino men: The moderating effect of traditional Latino gender norms

Abstract

Introduction: In recent years, shifts in U.S. immigration patterns have indicated steep increases in immigrants from Central and South America. Latinx immigrants are at risk for adverse mental health outcomes as a result of immigration and sociocultural contexts. The primary aims of this study were to examine the (a) association between immigration stress, subjective social status (SSS), and depressive symptoms among adult Latino men and (b) to examine if traditional Latino male gender norms moderate these associations. **Methods:** HMR and moderation analyses were conducted on a cross sectional sample of 271 recently arrived adult Latino immigrant men. Predictor variables were entered into the HMR model in the following order: (1) demographic variables (2) immigration stress and SSS, (3) and gender norms.

Results: Results indicated that 22.2% of the variance of depressive symptoms was explained by the predictor variables in the model. Standardized coefficients indicate that immigration stress ($\beta = .303$, $p \le .001$), SSS ($\beta = -3.764$, $p \le .001$), and gender norms ($\beta = 2.203$, $\le .05$) were significantly associated with depressive symptoms. In the moderation analysis, significant interaction effects were observed with lower endorsement of traditional gender norms exacerbating the association between SSS and depressive symptoms.

Conclusion: These findings suggest that SSS and lower endorsement of traditional Latino gender norms can attenuate negative mental health outcomes of recently arrived Latino immigrant men. These results have the potential to inform the development of culturally relevant interventions that target immigration and sociocultural stressors that negatively impact mental health outcomes of immigrant men.

Keywords: Depression, gender norms, immigrants, Latino

Introduction

Latinx immigrants in the United States have better physical health outcomes than their non-Hispanic White counterparts, as often demonstrated by the epidemiological paradox (Perreira et al., 2015). While literature varies on how the groups compare in respect to mental health outcomes (Fortuna, Porche, & Alegria, 2008; Salas-Wright, Vaughn, Goings, Miller, & Schwartz, 2018; Alarcon et al., 2016), some studies have demonstrated that depression is significantly higher among the Latinx community compared with other groups (Gutierrez-Vazquez, Flippen, & Parrado, 2018; Nicklett & Burgard, 2009). Factors that contribute to adverse mental health outcomes in this population include immigration stress, many times arising from persecution, violence, or political instability in their country of origin (Fortuna, Porche, & Alegria, 2008; Sangalang et al., 2019; Cervantes, Gattamorta, & Berger-Cardoso, 2019). In addition, other factors related to adverse mental health outcomes in this population include cultural stressors such as traditional gender norms (Nuñez et al., 2016; Perrotte, Baumann, Knight, 2018). Moreover, when men experience an illness or loss in status, in efforts to preserve their masculinity, they may in fact exacerbate their health condition by displaying other forms of masculinity (Courtney et al, 2000; Charmaz; 1995;

Messerschmidt, 1993). Thus, this paper will examine the impact of cultural and immigration stressors on depressive symptoms.

Immigration Stress and Mental Health

Shifts in immigration patterns within the past decade have indicated steep increases in immigrants from Central and South America arriving in the US (Noe- Bustamante, 2019). Rates of immigrants from South American countries such as Venezuela have increased 76% to 421,000, while the number of immigrants from Central American countries such as Guatemala has increased by 37% to 1.4 million (Noe-Bustamante, 2019). Many of these recent immigrants are arriving in the US seeking asylum from instable countries with political upheaval and devastatingly high rates of crime and poverty (Clauss-Ehlers, 2019). Immigration is already a stressful event for adults; as such, recent immigrant populations are likely to exhibit particularly high levels of adverse mental health outcomes such as depression (Rasmussen, Crager, Baser, Chu, & Gany 2012; Eisenman, Gelberg, Liu, & Shapiro, 2003).

Socioeconomic Inequalities

Multiple studies have demonstrated that socioeconomic inequalities are a key public health problem (Adler & Newman, 2002; WHO, 2005). Individuals reporting higher socioeconomic status (SES) generally enjoy longer and healthier lives, while those living in lower SES have a greater disease burden and have shorter life spans (Demakakos, Nazroo, Breeze, & Marmot, 2008; Adler et al., 1994). While objective SES is often measured by education, income, or occupational class, subjective social status (SSS) refers to an individual's perception of their status in society. The objective indicators of SES help constitute the basis of SSS. However, SSS also adds value in non-

objective measures such as societal prestige, perceptions of deprivation, and social meaning (Demakakos, Nazroo, Breeze, & Marmot, 2008; Wolff, Subramanian, Acevedo-Garcia, Weber, Kawachi, 2010; Scott et al., 2014; Nicklett, & Burgard, 2009). In fact, Reitzel et al (2010) argues that SSS may be a stronger indicator for health than SES because it taps into perceptions of social rank, inequalities and inequities, which are often felt more strongly in racial and ethnic minorities.

According to a large study, Latinx immigrants reporting lower SSS in the US than SSS in their country of origin was associated with increased depressive episodes and selfrated poorer health (Alcantara, Chen, Alegria, 2014). Similarly, another study found that downward SSS mobility following immigration can increase depression and other mental health problems among Latinx communities (Nicklett & Burgard, 2009). In the same study, Nicklett and Burgard suggest that immigrants who have suffered downward mobility since immigration to the US are also less likely to utilize mental health services. While increased time in the US accounted for improved social standing and has been associated with improved mental health outcomes (Perreira et al., 2015), literature examining SSS as an indicator of depressive symptoms in the context of health disparities is scarce (Shaked, Williams, Evans, Zonderman, 2016).

Cultural Stress, Gender Norms and Mental Health

Like immigration stressors, literature has demonstrated that sociocultural stressors also increase depressive symptoms (Cano et al, 2015). Limited studies have examined the influence of gender-based perspectives on SSS and mental health (Mutyambizi, Booyse, Stornes, Eikemo, 2019). While SSS is a significant predictor for health outcomes for both men and women, previous studies have found that societal gender norms may influence

the considerations of SSS in occupational identity because men historically are the primary breadwinners (Shaked, Williams, Evans, Zonderman, 2016; Eagly, Wood, Diekman, 2000). Similarly, men's health cannot be understood without a deeper understanding of their social, cultural, and behavioral context (Rieker, & Bird, 2005; Watkins, Johnson-lawrence, & Griffith, 2011; Courtenay, 2000). Studies have shown that traditional Latino gender norms can be a risk factor for poor mental health (Nuñez et al., 2016; Acosta, Andrews, Canchila & Ramos, 2020). Latino male traditional gender norms are generally characterized by the notion that men should be emotionally restrictive, womanizing, aggressive, and the head of the household (Arciniega, Anderson, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008). Masculine traits are often exacerbated when men are being relegated to a lower status, have an illness, or suffer from other disadvantages such as educational level, ethnicity, or economic status (Courtenay et al, 2000; Charmaz; 1995; Messerschmidt, 1993). Heightened masculinity, such as high adherence to traditional Latino gender norms, can negatively impact health outcomes among men (Courtenay et al; 2000)

Theoretical Framework

This study is driven by a framework developed by William H. Courtenay (Courtenay; 2000). This framework posits that on average men have worse mental health outcomes than women for multiple reasons but are largely attributed to factors unrelated to the biomedical models of health. Such factors include socioeconomic status, cultural norms, and societal norms that shape masculinity. While this theory largely focuses on men's health overall, it also points to mental health and depression (Courtenay, 2000). This theoretical framework suggests that while it is a more feminine notion to seek

mental health care, there are symptoms related to depression and other mental health illnesses that are higher among males such as suicide. Consequently, this framework highlights that certain masculine traits such as emotional restrictiveness can be deleterious for mental health in men (Courtenay, 2000) and are further reinforced by societal and cultural norms (Oliffe and Phillips, 2008). Moreover, high adherence to traditional gender norms in the Latinx culture heavily emphasizes social status and male dominance of men, while simultaneously restricting emotionality. (Acosta, Andrews, Canchila & Ramos, 2020; Arciniega, Anderson, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008) *The Present Study*

The present study is unique in that these South and Central American Latino men were interviewed within a year of having immigrated to Miami-Dade County. Historically, a large number of immigrants residing in Miami have been from the Caribbean, particularly from Cuba. Given the political instability in Central and South America in recent years, Miami is experiencing a shift in new immigrant arrivals. Consequently, immigrants fleeing violence, persecution, or poverty are expected to have adverse mental health outcomes. As a result, this study aims to assess immigration and.

This study assessed the moderating role of gender norms in the association between immigration stress and depressive symptoms among young adult recent Latino immigrants. We hypothesized that stronger adherence to traditional Latino male gender roles would exacerbate this association. Secondly, we assessed the moderating role of gender norms in the association between SSS and depressive symptoms. We also hypothesized that stronger adherence to traditional Latino male gender norms would exacerbate this association. This is the first study to examine whether Latino gender

norms moderate the association between SSS and depressive symptoms among recently arrived Latino male immigrants in Miami-Dade County. Only one other study, to our knowledge, has examined the moderating role of gender norms on the association between stress and depressive symptoms in the Latino population among farm working men in the Midwest (Acosta, Andrews, Canchila & Ramos, 2020).

Method

The present study is a secondary data analysis of data from an on-going NIH funded longitudinal study examining alcohol consumption trajectories among the Latinx community in Miami-Dade County, pre and post-migration. The present study consisted of 271 male participants from the parent study between the ages of 18 to 34 (M =27, SD 4.9) that immigrated to the US within one year of participation in the study. The questionnaire included alcohol consumption, immigration, mental health, perceived social status, and gender norms measures. Eligibility criteria included following criteria: (1) being 18 years or older, (2) having immigrated to the US from a Latin American country, (3) self-identifying as a Latino male, (4) currently living in Miami-Dade County, and (5) consenting to participate.

Data was collected using computer assisted personal interviews (CAPI) with trained bilingual staff. Interviews took place in areas well known to the Latinx community, in their homes, or where participants felt most comfortable, taking approximately one hour to complete. As participants represented a hard to reach population, respondent driven sampling was used for recruitment. This study was approved by the IRB of a large public university in Miami, Florida.

Measures

All questionnaires were administered in Spanish. Any scales that did not have a previously validated Spanish translation were translated and back translated by bilingual staff working as part of the research team.

Demographic Variables

Participants were asked about their age, marital status, educational status, household income, and documentation status. For the present study, marital status was recoded into a dichotomous variable of (1) married or (2) single. Similarly, participants were asked to report their highest level of education from five options and then recoded into (1) high school diploma or less, (2) some training after high school, (3) or bachelor's degree or greater. Another demographic variable assessed was documentation status. Participants were asked to choose between 10 options. This variable was recoded into (1) documented and (2) undocumented. Lastly, participants were asked to choose from eight categories of monthly income. The variable was then re-coded into (1) \$999 or less, (2) between \$1,000 - \$2,999, and (3) over \$3,000. Age was kept as a continuous variable. *Gender Norms*

A five-item subscale of the Mexican American Cultural Values Scale was used to measure traditional gender norms. Sample items of this subscale include "in the family, it is important for men to have more power than women" or "a wife should always support her husband's decision, even if she does not agree". Participants responded using a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (not at all) to 5 (completely). Higher scores are attributed to higher adherence to more traditional cultural values (Knight et al., 2010). Optimal Cronbach's alpha was reported at 0.82 on the current sample.

Depressive Symptoms

Depressive symptoms were measured using the widely recognized CES-D. Using a 4-point Likert scale ranging from 0 (*Rare or none of the time/less than 1 day*) to 3 (*Most or all of the time/5-7 days*), sample items included "I could not get going" or "everything I did was an effort." A sum scale score was calculated with higher scores indicating greater levels of depressive symptoms (Radloff et al., 1977). Good Cronbach's alpha was reported at 0.80 (M = 18.1, SD = 5.4).

Hispanic Stress Inventory 2

HSI 2 evolved from the original HSI, an instrument created to measure psychosocial stress among the Latinx community (Cervantes, Padilla, & Salgado de Synder, 1991). However, as a result of political and demographic shifts, a revised version of the HSI was developed. Of the nine subscales that make up the HSI 2, this study used one subscale: immigration stress. A 5-point Likert scale was used to measure cultural stressors ranging from 1 (*not at all worried/tense*) to 5 (*extremely worried/tense*). Sum and appraisal scores were calculated (Cervantes, Fisher, Padilla, & Napper, 2016). Good Cronbach's alpha was reported 0.91.

MacArthur Scale of Subjective Social Status

Subjective social status was measured using the MacArthur Scale of Subjective Social status that uses a ladder to identify a person's perceived rank in society. In the instructions, respondents are asked to place an X on the rung of the ladder that best represents where they think they stand. There are 10 rungs on the ladder. The top rung of the ladder represents people who are the most educated, wealthy, and better off in society. The bottom of the latter represents the opposite such as those with the least

education, worst jobs/unemployment, and those with the least wealth. In addition, a second item in the scale asks participants to respond how they perceive themselves on the ladder relative to others within their community (Adler, Epel, Castellazzo, & Ickovics, 2000). In this study, the ladder measured perceived social status pre and post migration. The score on the rung pre-migration was compared with the post migration score and subtracted, such that a negative value would indicate decreases in subjective social status. A value of 0 would suggest no change in perceived subjective social status. *Analytical Plan:*

HMR was used to measure the associations of the predictor variables with depressive symptoms. Items were entered into the HMR model in a specified order so that each predictor contributed to the explanatory variance of dependent variable (depressive symptoms), after controlling for the variance explained by the previous variables (Cohen, Cohen, West, & Aiken, 2003). Predictor variables were grouped and entered into the HMR model in the following block order: (1) demographic variables (2) stress and subjective social status (3) and traditional gender norms were entered into the final block to determine the extent to which it predicted depressive symptoms above and beyond the other predictors.

Two moderation models were tested using the SPSS PROCESSv.3 (Hayes, 2013) to examine the moderating effects of traditional Latino gender norms on the association between subjective social status, stress, and depression among Latino immigrant men.

Moderations analysis used 10,000 bootstrap iterations and were tested by (a) performing a multiple regression to replicate the variance explained by all the predictor

variables included in the HMR model, (b) estimating interaction terms between subjective social status and gender norms, (c) estimating interaction terms between stress and gender norms, (c) and estimating conditional effects for each respective interaction term in relation to depressive symptoms. All moderation analyses controlled for demographic variables age, education, marital status, income, and immigration status. Missing data were treated using list-wise deletion; thus, three cases were deleted from the analysis.

Results

Table 2.1 presents the descriptive statistics in the study sample. Table 2.2 presents the bivariate correlations for each study variable.

Findings revealed significant differences by income on depressive symptoms [F(2,170) = 5.97, p=.003] with post-hoc comparisons indicated lower levels of depressive symptoms among those who earn \$3,000 a month or more compared to their counterparts who earn between \$,1000-\$,2999 (M = 18.23, SD = 5.36), and less than \$999 a month (M = 19.11, SD = 5.77). Similarly, participants who reported lower levels of education reported more depressive symptoms [F(2, 231) = 3.99, p=.019]. More specifically, individuals reporting a high school diploma or less endorsed greater depressive symptoms compared to those with some training after high school. No significant differences on depressive symptoms were found by country of origin [F(2, 9.02) = .153, p=.859).

Hierarchical Multiple Regression

Table 2.3 represents the regression coefficients from the HMR model. Results from the HMR indicated that 22.2 % of the variance of depressive symptoms was

explained by three predictor variables entered in the HMR model. The first block of the model included demographic variables and explained 10.7 % of the variance of depressive symptoms $\Delta R^2 = 10.7$, $p \le 0.001$. The second block added immigration stressors including stress and subjective social status that accounted for 23.4 % of the variance, $\Delta R^2 = 12.7$, $p \le .001$. The third block added the traditional gender norms variable, which explained the 24.8 of the variance $\Delta R^2 = 1.4$, $p \le .05$.

Moderation Analyses

Figure 2.1 depicts lower endorsement of traditional Latino gender norms moderated the association between subjective social status and depressive symptoms ($\beta = 0.239, p \le .05$). More specifically, men who reported endorsing lower levels of traditional gender norms and higher SSS also reported fewer depressive symptoms (1 SD below the mean) ($M = 1.4, \beta = -0.882, p \le .001$). No interaction effects were found for men who endorse higher levels of traditional Latino gender norms ($M = 3.8, \beta = -0.309, p = .079$). In addition, there were no significant interaction effects between immigration stress, negative context or reception, and depressive symptoms with traditional Latino gender norms as a moderator.

Discussion

Historically, immigrants in Miami have migrated from the Caribbean, particularly from Cuba. Due to the political instability in Central and South America, Miami is experiencing a shift in new immigrant arrivals. As a result, immigrants fleeing violence, persecution, or poverty are expected to have negative mental health outcomes. This study represents a unique sample of recently arrived Latino immigrants and therefore aimed to examine immigration and sociocultural stressors associated with depressive symptoms.

The current study examined the moderating role of traditional Latino gender norms in which higher adherence to traditional values related were hypothesized to exacerbate the association between immigration stress, SSS, and depressive symptoms. The results from this study partially supported the hypotheses. Decreases in SSS were associated with higher levels of depressive symptoms. In addition, lower endorsement of traditional Latino gender norms attenuated the association between SSS and depressive symptoms. These findings suggest that lower levels of traditional Latino gender norms are a culturally protective factor for depressive symptoms and other mental health outcomes, as supported in previous literature (Nunez et al., 2016). Similarly, as suggested by the theoretical framework, lower adherence to cultural masculinity indicates better health outcomes as a result of healthier health seeking behaviors (Courtenay; 2000).

Existing literature has shown that greater adherence to traditional gender norms serves as a risk factor for poorer mental health outcomes (Nuñez et al, 2016); however, not all studies have been consistent in these findings (Perrotte et al., 2018). The findings from this study showed that adherence to stronger values of traditional Latino gender norms did not have any significant associations in moderating the role between immigration stress, SSS, and depressive symptoms, while lower adherence to traditional gender norms attenuated these relationships. While more research is warranted in this area, a possible explanation for this outcome is that men who endorse stronger traditional gender norms may not express depressive symptoms adequately captured by existing scales (Addis, 2008). According to a study that included male-type symptoms of depression, men were more likely to report depressive symptoms in scales that included anger attacks, aggression, workaholism, irritability, substance abuse, risk taking and risk

destructive self-behaviors (Martin, Neighbors, Griffith, 2013; Addis 2008; Diamond, 2005). Current scales, such as the one used in the present study, focus on depressive symptoms that encompass sadness, restless sleep and feeling lonely (Radloff et al., 1977). Consequently, commonly used depressive scales fail to acknowledge the heterogeneity that exists to express depression (Martin, Neighbors, Griffith, 2013).

Findings from this study suggest that SSS and lower levels of traditional Latino gender norms are clinically relevant factors associated with depressive symptoms among recently arrived Latinx immigrants. Thus, future interventions may benefit from incorporating these immigration and sociocultural stressors into better managing adverse mental health outcomes. More specifically, future implications for intervention development and delivery include programs focused on coping with downward mobility or a loss in SSS for immigrants particularly for political asylee and violence driven immigration. The mixed findings from these studies warrants further research to examine the role of gender norms, a more culturally tailored depression scale, and SSS in mental health.

Limitations

The present study should be interpreted considering its limitations. First, the study is cross sectional in nature and therefore causal or directional order of associations cannot be made. Second, this study examines the Latino male population in the United States, specifically in Miami-Dade County. The Latinx population is highly diverse and sociocultural differences exist among this population and additional variability occurs between US cities of residence. Therefore, caution should be used when comparing this study to other Latinx immigrants.

Moreover, literature suggests that the prevalence of depressive symptoms may differ across Latinx subgroups (Alegria, Alvarez, & DiMarzio, 2017). As a result, future research should consider comparing results among Latino men from varying countries of origin. It is also important to note that there is not a consistent tool to measure traditional gender norms among the Latinx population, limiting the ability to interpret findings across studies (Nuñez et al., 2016).

Conclusion

Despite these limitations, the present study is unique in that it addresses both gender norm constructs and SSS among recent Latino immigrant men. Changes in SSS, particularly downward mobility, appears to serve as a risk factor on depressive symptoms. Conversely, lower adherence to traditional Latino gender norms serve as a protective factor. In sum, the findings of this study suggest that both sociocultural and immigration stressors are pertinent to mental health among recent Latino immigrant men. As a result, these findings may be relevant to preventing health disparities among this population.

References

- Acosta, L. M., Andrews, Arthur R., I.,II, M Natalia, A. C., & Ramos, A. K. (2020). Testing traditional machismo and the gender role strain theory with Mexican migrant farmworkers. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, 42(2), 215-234. doi:10.1177/0739986320915649
- Addis, M.E. (2008) Gender and depression in men. *Clinical Psychology Science and Practice*. (15) 3, 153-168. doi:10.1111/j.1468-2850.2008.00125.x
- Adler, N.E., Epel, E.S., Castellazzo, G., & Ickovics, J.R. (2000). Relationship of subjective and objective social status with psychological and physiological functioning: preliminary data in healthy white women. *Health psychology: official journal of the Division of Health Psychology, American Psychological Association, 19 6*, 586-92. doi:1037//0278-6133.19.6.586

- Adler, N. E., Boyce, T., Chesney, M. A., Cohen, S., Folkman, S., Kahn, R. L., & Syme, S. L. (1994). Socioeconomic status and health. The challenge of the gradient. *The American Psychologist*, 49(1), 15–24. doi:10.1037//0003-066x.49.1.15
- Adler N.E., Newman K. (2002) Socioeconomic disparities in health: pathways and policies. *Health Affairs* (Millwood). 21(2):60-76. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.21.2.60
- Alarcón, R. D., Parekh, A., Wainberg, M. L., Duarte, C. S., Araya, R., & Oquendo, M. A. (2016). Hispanic immigrants in the USA: Social and mental health perspectives. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 3(9), 860-870. doi:10.1016/S2215-0366(16)30101-8
- Alcántara, C., Chen, C. N., & Alegría, M. (2014). Do post-migration perceptions of social mobility matter for Latino immigrant health? *Social Science & Medicine* (1982), 101, 94–106. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2013.11.024
- Alegría, M., Álvarez, K., & DiMarzio, K. (2017). Immigration and mental health. *Current Epidemiology Reports*, 4(2), 145–155. doi:10.1007/s40471-017-0111-2
- Arciniega, G. M., Anderson, T. C., Tovar-Blank, Z. G., Tracey, T. J. G. (2008). Toward a fuller conception of machismo: Development of a traditional machismo and caballerismo scale. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 55(1), 19–33. doi: 10.1037/0022-0167.55.1.19
- Cano, M. Á., Schwartz, S. J., Castillo, L. G., Romero, A. J., Huang, S., Lorenzo-Blanco, E. I., Unger, J. B., Zamboanga, B. L., Des Rosiers, S. E., Baezconde-Garbanati, L., Lizzi, K. M., Soto, D. W., Oshri, A., Villamar, J. A., Pattarroyo, M., & Szapocznik, J. (2015). Depressive symptoms and externalizing behaviors among Hispanic immigrant adolescents: Examining longitudinal effects of cultural stress. *Journal of Adolescence*, *42*, 31–39. doi:10.1016/j.adolescence.2015.03.017
- Cervantes, R.C., Fisher, D.G., Padilla, A.M., Napper, L.E. (2016). The Hispanic stress inventory Version2: Improving the assessment of acculturation stress. *Psychological Assessment*, 28(5), 509-522. doi: 10.1037/pas0000200
- Cervantes, R. C., Gattamorta, K. A., & Berger-Cardoso, J. (2019). Examining difference in immigration stress, acculturation stress and mental health outcomes in six Hispanic/Latino nativity and regional groups. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 21(1), 14-20. doi:10.1007/s10903-018-0714-9
- Cervantes, R.C., Padilla, A.M., Salgado de Synder, N. (1991). The Hispanic stress inventory: A culturally relevant approach to psychological assessment.

Psychological Assessment: *A Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 3(3), 438-447. doi:10.1037/1040-3590.3.3.438

- Charmaz, K. (1995). Identity dilemmas of chronically ill men. In D. Sabo & D.F. Gordon (Eds.), Research on men and masculinities series: Men's health and illness: Gender, power, and the body (pp.266-291). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE publications, Inc. doi: 10.4135/9781452243757.n13
- Clauss-Ehlers, C. S. (2019). Forced migration among Latinx children and their families: Introducing trilateral migration trauma as a concept to reflect a forced migratory experience. *Journal of Infant, Child, and Adolescent Psychotherapy*, 1-13. doi:10.1080/15289168.2019.1686742
- Cohen, J., Cohen, P., West, S.G., & Aiken, L.S. (2003) *Applied Multiple Regression/Correlation Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences* (3rd ed). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Publishers.
- Courtenay, W. H. (2000). Constructions of masculinity and their influence on men's wellbeing: A theory of gender and heatlth. *Social Science and Medicine*, 50(10), 1385-1401. doi:10.1016/S0277-9536(99)00390-1.
- Demakakos, P., Nazroo, J., Breeze, E., & Marmot, M. (2008). Socioeconomic status and health: the role of subjective social status. *Social Science & Medicine* (1982), 67(2), 330–340. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2008.03.038
- Diamond J (2005) *The irritable male syndrome: Understanding and managing the 4 key causes of depression and aggression.* Emmaus, PA: Rodale Books.
- Eagly A., Wood W., Diekman A. (2000) Social role theory of sex differences and similarities: A current appraisal. In: Eckes T., Trautner H.M., editors. The developmental social psychology of gender. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates; Mahwah, N.J. p. xiv. 470
- Eisenman, D. P., Gelberg, L., Liu, H., & Shapiro, M. F. (2003). Mental health and healthrelated quality of life among adult Latino primary care patients living in the united states with previous exposure to political violence. *JAMA: Journal of the American Medical Association*, 290(5), 627-634. doi: 10.1001/jama.290.5.627
- Fortuna, L. R., Porche, M. V., & Alegria, M. (2008). Political violence, psychosocial trauma, and the context of mental health services use among immigrant Latinos in the united states. *Ethnicity & Health*, 13(5), 435-463. doi: 10.1080/13557850701837286
- Gutierrez-Vazquez, E., Flippen, C., & Parrado, E. (2018). Migration and depression: A cross-national comparison of Mexicans in sending communities and Durham,

NC. *Social Science & Medicine (1982), 219, 1–10.* doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2018.09.064

- Hayes, A. F. (2013). Methodology in the social sciences. Introduction to mediation, moderation, and conditional process analysis: A regression-based approach. Guilford Press.
- Knight, G. P., Gonzales, N. A., Saenz, D. S., Bonds, D. D., Germán, M., Deardorff, J., Roosa, M. W., & Updegraff, K. A. (2010). The Mexican American cultural values scales for adolescents and adults. *The Journal of Early Adolescence*, 30(3), 444– 481. doi:10.1177/0272431609338178
- Martin L.A., Neighbors, H.W., Griffith, D.M. (2013) The experience of symptoms of depression in men vs women: Analysis of the national comorbidity survey replication. *JAMA Psychiatry*;70 (10):1100–1106. doi:10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2013.1985
- Messerschmidt, J.W. (1993) Masculinities and crime: Critique and reconceptualisation of theory, Rowman and Littlefield Publishers, Lanham, MD
- Mutyambizi, C., Booysen, F., Stornes, P., Eikemo, T. (2019) Subjective social status and inequalities in depressive symptoms: a gender-specific decomposition analysis for South Africa. *Int J Equity Health* 18, 87. doi:10.1186/s12939-019-0996-0
- Nicklett, E. J., & Burgard, S. A. (2009). Downward social mobility and major depressive episodes among Latino and Asian-American immigrants to the United States. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 170(6), 793– 801. doi:10.1093/aje/kwp192
- Noe-Bustamante, L. *Key facts about U.S. Hispanics and their diverse heritage*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/09/16/key-facts-about-u-s-hispanics/</u>
- Nuñez A., González, P., Talavera, G. A., Sanchez-Johnsen, L., Roesch, S. C., Davis, S. M., Penedo, F. J. (2016). Machismo, marianismo, and negative cognitiveemotional factors: Findings from the Hispanic community health study/study of Latinos sociocultural ancillary study. *Journal of Latina/o Psychology*, 4(4), 202– 217. doi:10.1037/lat0000050
- Oliffe, J. L., & Phillips, M. J. (2008). Men, depression and masculinities: A review and recommendations. *Journal of Men's Health*, 5(3), 194-202. doi:10.1016/j.jomh.2008.03.016
- Perreira, K. M., Gotman, N., Isasi, C. R., Arguelles, W., Castañeda, S. F., Daviglus, M. L., Giachello, A. L., Gonzalez, P., Penedo, F. J., Salgado, H. & Wassertheil-

Smoller, S. (2015). Mental health and exposure to the United States. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 203(9), 670–678. doi: 10.1097/NMD.00000000000350.

- Perrotte, J. K., Baumann, M. R., Knight, C. F. (2018). Traditional gender roles and the stress-alcohol relationship among Latina/o college students. *Substance Use & Misuse*, 53(10), 1700–1705.
- Radford., J (2019) Key findings about U.S. immigration. Retrieved from: http:s//www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/06/17/key-findings-about-u-simmigrants/.
- Radloff, L.S. (1977.) The CES-D Scale: A self-report depression scale for research in the general population. *Applied Psychological Measurement*. 1(3): 385-401. doi:10.1177/014662167700100306
- Rasmussen, A., Crager, M., Baser, R. E., Chu, T., & Gany, F. (2012). Onset of posttraumatic stress disorder and major depression among refugees and voluntary migrants to the United States. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 25(6), 705-712. doi:10.1002/jts.21763
- Reitzel L. R., Mazas, C. A., Cofta-Woerpel, L., Vidrine, J. I., Businelle, M. S., Kendzor, D. E., . . . Wetter, D. W. (2010). Acculturative and neighborhood influences on subjective social status among Spanish-speaking Latino immigrant smokers. *Social Science & Medicine*, 70(5), 677-683. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2009.11.024
- Rieker, P. P., & Bird, C. E. (2005). Rethinking gender differences in health: Why we need to integrate social and biological perspectives? Journal of Gerontological Series B: *Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences*, 60(2), 40–47. doi: 10.1093/geronb/60.special_issue_2.s40
- Salas-Wright, C. P., Vaughn, M. G., Goings, T. C., Miller, D. P., & Schwartz, S. J. (2018). Immigrants and mental disorders in the United States: New evidence on the healthy migrant hypothesis. *Psychiatry Research*, 267, 438–445. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2018.06.039
- Sangalang, C. C., Becerra, D., Mitchell, F. M., Lechuga-Peña, S., Lopez, K., & Kim, I. (2019). Trauma, post-migration stress, and mental health: A comparative analysis of refugees and immigrants in the United States. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 21(5), 909–919. doi:10.1007/s10903-018-0826-2
- Scott, K. M., Al-Hamzawi, A. O., Andrade, L. H., Borges, G., Caldas-de-Almeida, J. M., Fiestas, F., Gureje, O., Hu, C., Karam, E. G., Kawakami, N., Lee, S., Levinson, D., Lim, C. C., Navarro-Mateu, F., Okoliyski, M., Posada-Villa, J., Torres, Y.,

Williams, D. R., Zakhozha, V., & Kessler, R. C. (2014). Associations between subjective social status and DSM-IV mental disorders: results from the World Mental Health surveys. *JAMA Psychiatry*, *71*(12), 1400–1408. doi:10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2014.1337

- Shaked, D., Williams, M., Evans, M. K., & Zonderman, A. B. (2016). Indicators of subjective social status: Differential associations across race and sex. SSM -*Population Health*, 2, 700–707. doi:10.1016/j.ssmph.2016.09.009
- Watkis, D. C., Johnson-Lawrence, V., & Griffith, D. M. (2011). Men and their father figures: Exploring racial and ethnic differences in mental health outcomes. *Race* and Social Problems, 3(3), 197-211. doi: 10.1007/s12552-011-9051-5
- Wolff, L. S., Subramanian, S. V., Acevedo-Garcia, D., Weber, D., & Kawachi, I. (2010). Compared to whom? Subjective social status, self-rated health, and referent group sensitivity in a diverse US sample. *Social Science & Medicine (1982)*, 70(12), 2019–2028. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.02.033
- World Health Organization (2005) *Social determinants of health: Key concepts*. Retrieved from:<u>https://www.who.int/social_determinants/thecommission/finalreport/key_concepts/en/</u>

Chapter 4: Manuscript 3

Family stress and depressive symptoms among Latino fathers: The moderating role of traditional Latino gender norms

Abstract

Introduction: Familism is a core value in the Latinx culture. As such, disruptions to family cohesion can lead to stress among the Latinx population. Current literature suggests that stronger emphasis on family values serves as a protective factor against psychological distress. With rising divorce rates, the balance between family cohesion and traditional Latinx gender roles is disrupted. As such, the primary aims of this study were to examine (a) the association between marital, parenting, and family disengagement stress, and depressive symptoms among Latino fathers and (b) examine if traditional Latino male gender norms, machismo and caballerismo, moderate these associations.

Methods: HMR and six moderation analyses were conducted on a cross-sectional sample of 108 Latino fathers in Miami-Dade County. Predictor variables were entered into the HMR model in the following order: (1) demographic variables (2) family stress, (3) and gender norms.

Results: Results indicated that 24.4% of the variance of depressive symptoms was explained by the predictor variables in the model. Standardized coefficients indicate that parenting stress, marital stress, or family disengagement at no stress or little stress were not significantly associated with depressive symptoms when compared to their referent group of high stress. In addition, caballerismo was not significantly associated with depressive symptoms are not significantly associated with depressive symptoms. The moderation

analysis revealed multiple findings. At average (M = 4.53, $\beta = 2.33$, $p \le .05$) and high levels (M = 4.87, $\beta = 4.36$, $p \le .001$) of machismo, men reporting higher levels of marital stress experienced higher depressive symptoms, compared to those with no marital stress. Among men with high levels of machismo (M=4.87, $\beta = -3.58$, $p \le .01$) men with no family disengagement stress had significantly lower levels of depressive symptoms compared to those with high levels of stress. Among men with high levels of caballerismo, those with little marital stress reported significantly lower levels of depressive symptoms compared to those with high marital stress (M=5.4, $\beta = -4.83$, $p \le$.05). Lastly, at high levels of caballerismo, men reporting a little parenting stress (M =6.7, $\beta = 3.74$, $p \le .05$) had higher depressive symptoms compared to those reporting high stress.

Conclusion: Study findings suggest that machismo moderates respective associations between marital and family disengagement stress in relation to depressive symptoms. and caballerismo moderates respective associations between marital and parenting stress in relation to depressive symptoms. As such, future directions of research should focus on this at-risk group and the development of culturally tailored intervention strategies in these familial settings, particularly for men who are not likely to seek mental health care. **Keywords:** Depression, gender norms, machismo, caballerismo, Latino

Introduction

Family values are deeply esteemed in the Latinx culture (Villatoro, Morales, & Mays, 2014; Calzada, Tamis-LeMonda, Yoshikawa, 2013). Extant literature suggests that the Latinx family comprises of close-knit and interdependent relationships; as such, family cohesion has shown to protect against external stressors and promote prosocial

tendencies in children while the inverse has led to increased psychological distress (Lorenzo-Blanco, Unger, Baexconde-Garbanti, Ritt-Olson, Soto, 2012; Rivera et al, 2008; Knight, Mazza, Carlo, 2018). In fact, several studies suggest that family conflict leads to an increase in depressive symptoms among both Latinx youth and adults (Lorenzo-Blanco, & Cortina, 2013; Lorenzo-Blanco, & Unger, 2015; Stein, Gonzalez, Cupito, Kiang, Supple, 2013). Similarly, a meta-analysis of 39 studies examining familism and mental health outcomes among the Latinx population suggests that stronger sense of attitudinal familism, which includes feeling supported by one's family, is related to lower rates of depressive symptoms (Valdivieso-Mora et al., 2016).

The immigrant paradox generally places the Latinx immigrant community in a healthier position than their non-Hispanic White counterparts, although inconsistent depending on the country of origin, access to health care, and acculturation (Teruya & Bazargan-Hejazi, 2013). Nevertheless, medical and public health organizations indicate that the Latinx community is at risk for several conditions, that could be further exacerbated by mental health outcomes (APA, 2014; SAMHSA, 2015; HHS, 2019). It is particularly important to focus on variables that worsen depressive symptoms in the Latinx population as this population accounted for 52% of all U.S population growth between 2010 and 2019 (Bustamante, Lopez, Krogstad, 2020). In addition, depression is the leading cause of morbidity in the US and can lead to various other serious and chronic health outcomes (CDC, 2011).

Traditional male gender norms and depressive symptoms

In recent literature, traditional Latino male gender norms are described to have both positive and negative characteristics as two separate dimensions on a spectrum. In

these dimensions, *machismo* is a traditional Latino male gender norm that encompasses hyper-masculinity, aggression, and dominance. Conversely, *caballerismo* focuses on emotional connectedness, familial cohesion, and social responsibility (Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008) and has been associated as a protective factor for outcomes such as self-esteem (Ojeda & Piña-Watson, 2014). Existing literature has emphasized the significance of cultural values on mental health outcomes on the Latinx immigrant community (Silva, Dillon, Verdejo, Sanchez, De La Rosa, 2017; Maldonado et al., 2018). More specifically, studies have found that Latino and Mexican American men who adhere to masculine ideologies are more likely to report higher levels of both stress and depression (Fragoso and Kashubeck, 2000; Lu & Wong, 2014). Current research suggests that higher endorsement of Latino male gender norms, such as machismo, was associated with negative mental health outcomes including anger, anxiety, and depression (Nuñez et al., 2016). Previous research has called for increased investigations that lead to further integration of cultural values, such as traditional gender norms, with interventions that specifically target Latino men suffering from depression (González-Prendes, Hindo, & Pardo, 2011). Moreover, research on mental health and masculinity among Latino men is growing but remains sparse and inconsistent (Daniel-Ulloa, Sun, & Rhodes, 2017; Walters, Valenzuela, 2019; Walters, Valenzuela, 2020).

Marital Stress and gender norms

Family conflicts such as marital shifts and rising divorce rates have negative implications for mental health among Latinx families (Darghouth, Brody, & Alegría, 2015). Previous literature has examined the relationship between mental health and family conflict. However, scarce literature exists on the relationship between depressive

symptoms, family conflict, and traditional gender roles among Latino men. In addition to limited or non-existent research into these relationships, Nicasio and colleagues suggested future research should be conducted on cultural variables as moderators into the development and prevention of mental illness among Latinx as it relates to family stress, familism, and depression (Nicasio, Cassisi, Negy, Jentsch, 2019).

Some literature suggests that marriage is a form for men to demonstrate their traditional masculine ideologies (Nock, 1998; Catlett, McKenry, Fathering, 2004). According to Pardo and colleagues, the way in which couples negotiate dimensions of caballerismo and machismo may affect how stress is managed, conflict regulation, and sharing of responsibilities. An example is that excessive dominance or emotional toughness traditionally seen in machismo can be psychologically demanding for the husband and present challenges in the marriage. On the contrary, exhibiting more characteristics of caballerismo, such as emotional availability and respect, may increase positive behaviors in a marriage that lead to greater levels of respect and appreciation (Pardo, Weisfeld, Hill, Slatcher, 2013). When divorce occurs, the established genderbased division of labor, authority, and financial decision-making in families is broken down (Furstenberg and Cherlin, 1991; Catlett, McKenry, Fathering, 2004). Thus, divorce or conversations about divorce may limit the ability for men to uphold the masculine ideologies such as emotional and physical control and therefore may cause additional distress (Courtenay, 2000). From a viewpoint of traditional Latino gender norms, a man who embraces more machismo characteristics may find himself with a loss of authority and less financial control after divorce which are principal pillars of machismo ideology (Catlett, McKenry, Fathering, 2004; Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008).

Conversely, a man who exhibits greater caballerismo characteristics may experience less distress due to their ability to empathize with other family members rather than feeling a loss of control over the marriage (Pardo, Weisfeld, Hill, & Slatcher, 2013; Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008).

Parenting Stress and Family Disengagement

Although parents from all backgrounds may experience stress, Latino immigrant parents may experience additional stressors as a result of cultural norms, belonging to an ethnic minority group, and the emphasis the Latinx community places on family. (Lorenzo-Blanco et al, 2017; Conger et al, 2012; Marsiglia, Parsai, Kulis, 2009; Dillon, De La Rosa, Ibañez, 2013). In a study with Mexican families, depressive symptoms in parents were associated with poor child management as reported by the mothers and fathers in the study (Conger et al, 2012). Similarly, existing literature suggests that family cohesion in Latinx families is particularly significant and any disruptions to family cohesion, such as disengagement, may lead to negative health outcomes (Dillon, De La Rosa, Ibañez, 2013; Marsiglia, Parsai, Kulis, 2009). Cultural norms may also influence parenting stress and disengagement in Latinx families. According to Nuñez et al., stronger adherence to traditional gender norms in women, particularly in the family caregiving role, was associated with higher levels of negative cognitions and emotions, suggesting that demanding gender roles may exacerbate psychological distress among Latina mothers (Nuñez et al., 2016).

Theoretical Framework

The present study is guided by a theoretical framework developed by William H. Courtenay. This framework posits that many sociocultural factors influence health
behaviors; gender being one of the most important factors that influence health. While women seek more care for mental health issues, men have worse mental health outcomes largely due to societal and cultural norms that shape the ideology of masculinity, also referred to as hegemonic masculinity. As such, the more men exhibit or attempt to portray their masculinity, the more likely men are to have adverse health outcomes, including psychological distress (Courtenay, 2000). In line with this theory, the present study's hypothesis suggests that men who endorse higher levels of machismo, or hegemonic masculinity, will experience higher levels of depressive symptoms. Similarly, it is hypothesized that men who exhibit higher levels of caballerismo, or lower levels of hegemonic masculinity, will experience fewer depressive symptoms.

Present Study

Limited research has explored the relationship between family stress and depressive symptoms as it relates to traditional Latino gender norms. The scarce research available that examines these constructs are principally studied among university students (Fragoso & Kashubeck, 2000; Corona, Rodríguez, Mcdonald, Velazquez, Rodríguez, Fuentes, 2017; Lu and Wong, 2014). This study is unique in that the sample comprises of married Latinx father figures in both semi-rural and urban areas of Miami-Dade County. The overarching aim of this study was to examine the associations between family stress, traditional Latino gender norms, and depressive symptoms among Latino father figures in Miami-Dade County. The study addressed the following hypotheses: (H₁) greater levels of marital, parenting, and family disengagement stress will be associated with greater depressive symptoms. (H₂) Higher levels of machismo will exacerbate the relationship between marital, parenting, and family disengagement stress and depressive symptoms.

(H₃) Higher levels of caballerismo will attenuate the association with between marital, parenting, and family disengagement stress and depressive symptoms.

Method

The present study was conducted using the baseline data from an on-going NIH funded clinical intervention study examining the efficacy of substance abuse, domestic violence, and HIV/AIDs among fathers and sons from urban and semi-rural communities in south Florida (N=122). The current study (N=108) consisted of the fathers and father figure's pre-intervention baseline interviews who were in a relationship at the time of the interview. Participants were between the ages of 18 and 66 (M = 43.5, SD = 9.8) were recruited using conventional recruitment approaches such as placing fliers in communitybased organizations, places of work, local business and having radio ads on radio stations that targeted Latino families. Since this is a hard to reach population, we also used a snowball sampling approach and provided incentives for up to three referrals from each participant. These approaches proved effective recruitment strategies. The present study includes constructs associated with gender norms, family stressors, and depressive symptoms. Inclusion criteria for the fathers consisted of (1) being a biological, adoptive or father figure of an adolescent son between the ages of 11-17 years old (2) living in Miami-Dade County, and (3) self-identifying as Latino/Hispanic.

Trained bilingual interviewers collected data using Research Electronic Data Capture software (RedCap) and used response cards sent via text messages to participants to accommodate any literacy barriers (Harris et al., 2009). Staff directed participants to find a place where participants felt most comfortable and with privacy, such as in their homes, taking approximately one hour to complete. Participants had the option of having

the questionnaire administered in Spanish or English. Due to the sensitive nature of the questions being asked, participants were made aware of the certificate of confidentiality from the NIH, in addition to the informed consent. Participants received incentives for their and their son's participation in the study. The present study was approved by the IRB of a large public university in Miami, Florida.

Measures

The questionnaire was administered in both Spanish and English, depending on the participants preferred language. Most interviews were done by telephone (11 participants completed in-person interviews) and in Spanish. Those measures that did not already have a validated Spanish translated version were translated in-house. Specifically, the measures went through a process of a) translation/back translation, b) modified direct translation, c) and checks for semantic and conceptual equivalence to ensure accurate conversion from English to Spanish (Behling & Law, 2000). In an effort to account for any within-group variability, the review panel conducting the modified direct translation consisted of individuals from various Latino subgroups representative of the Miami-Dade County population.

Demographics

Participants were asked about their age, marital status, educational status, monthly income, number of children living with them, number of household members, semi-rural versus urban settings, and documentation status. For the present study, participants who were married or in a domestic relationship were included. Any participant who was divorced, separated, or single was excluded (n=14). Similarly, participants were asked to report their highest level of education from seven options and then recoded into (1) less

than high school, (2) high school diploma or GED, (3) some college, or (4) college/university degree. Another demographic variable assessed was documentation status. Participants were asked to choose between 11 options including but not limited to protected status, asylee, student visa, US citizen, and tourist visa. This variable was recoded into (1) authorized and (2) unauthorized. The number of children living with the father figures was on a continuous scale and recoded into (1) one or less, (2), two, (3) or three or more. Similarly, number of people living at home was also recorded on a continuous scale and subsequently recoded into (1) 3 or less, (2) four, (3), five, (4) or six or more. Lastly, participants were asked to choose from five categories of monthly income ranging from less than \$200 a month to more than \$2,000. The variable was then re-coded into (1) \$999 or less, (2) between \$1,000 - \$1,999, and (3) over \$2,000. Age was kept as a continuous variable.

Family Stress

Three items related to family stress from an adapted version of the Hispanic Stress Inventory 2 were used to assess family in the present study (Cervantes et al., 2016). Participants were asked to report how worried they were about each of the following stressors: Marital stress - *My spouse and I have talked about divorce*: Parenting stress - *My children have not respected my authority the way they should*; Family disengagement stress - *Due to the lack of family unity I have felt isolated and alone*. Responses were measured on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from *I*=not worried, 2= a little worried, *3*=moderately worried, *4*= very worried, to *5*=extremely worried. For the purposes of the present study the family stressors were recoded to a 3-level categorical

variable [1=not worried (no stress), 2=a little worried (a little stress), 3=moderately worried or higher (high stress)].

Depressive Symptoms

Depressive symptoms were measured using the widely recognized Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ-9). This measure consists of 9 items that use a 4-point Likert scale ranging from 0 = not at all to 3 = nearly every day, sample items included "feeling tired or having little energy" and "little interest or pleasure in doing things" in the past two weeks. The mean score of the scale was calculated with higher levels indicated greater depressive symptoms. Good reliability was reported ($\alpha = 0.79$) (Kroenke, Spitzer, & Williams, 2001).

Gender Norms

Traditional gender norms were measured using a reliable and widely used Machismo and Caballerismo Scale developed by Arciniega and colleagues. (2008). This measure consists of 20 items on a bi-dimensional scale that evaluates two constructs of traditional Latino gender norms, machismo and caballerismo (Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008). Psychometric analysis of the original scale revealed one item in the Machismo subscale that led to low levels of internal consistency in the subscale. As a result, an adapted 9 item version of the scale was used in order to reach acceptable levels of reliability(α =.84). As such, this adapted version of this subscale was used in the present study. The original Caballerismo subscale demonstrated good internal consistency in the present sample (α =.83).

Data Analytic Plan

All analyses were performed using SPSS v.25. Descriptive statistics were computed, and bivariate associations were assessed, for all variables used in primary analyses. We examined the assumption of normality for continuous variables by following suggested cut-offs of absolute values of 3.0 and 8.0 for skewness and kurtosis (Kline 2005). Bivariate analysis was used to determine the correlation between the exposure (family stressors) and outcome (depressive symptoms), as well as potential confounders including age, documentation status, semi-rural vs. urban setting, education level, income, number of children living at home, and number of people living at home.

During the primary analyses, HMR was used to determine the extent to which the selected variables influence the outcome (depressive symptoms). Predictor variables were entered into the HMR model in a specific order so that each predictor contributed to the explanatory variance in the severity of depressive symptoms after controlling for the variance explained by the previous variables (Cohen, Cohen, West, & Aiken 2003). Predictor variables were grouped and entered into the HMR model in the following order: (1) demographic variables were entered in the first block, (2) family stressors were entered in the second block as categorical variables, no stress and little stress, with high stress as the referent group, and (3) gender norms were entered into the third block to determine the extent to which they uniquely predicted depressive symptoms above and beyond the other predictors.

Six multi-categorical moderation models were tested using the SPSS v.25 macro PROCESS v.3.2 (Hayes 2013) to examine the relative interaction effects of machismo and caballerismo on the association between each family stress variable (marital stress xmachismo, marital stress x caballerismo, parenting stress x machismo, parenting stress x

caballerismo, family disengagement stress x machismo, and family disengagement x caballerismo) and depressive symptoms among Latino fathers/father figure.

Moderation analyses used 10,000 bootstrap iterations and were tested by (a) performing a multiple regression to replicate the variance explained by all the predictor variables included in the HMR model, (b) estimating interaction (product) terms between each of the three family stressors and *machismo* and each of the three family stressors with caballerismo and (c) estimating conditional effects for each respective interaction term in relation to depressive symptoms. No missing data were evident in the present sample consisting of total a of n = 108.

Results

Table 3.1 presents the descriptive statistics of the study sample and Table 3.2 represents bivariate correlations for each variable. Findings revealed no significant differences in covariates including education [F(3,6.86) = 0.45, p=.715], income [F(2,4.27) = 0.28), p=.754], number of children living at home [F(2, 36.20) =2.36, p = 0.10], number of people living at home [F(3, 13.71) = 0.87, p = .46], financial stress in the past 12 months [F(2, 14.80) = 0.94, p =.40], family disengagement F(2, 35.87) = 2.33, p =.102) or parenting stress F(2, 16.83) = 1.07, p =.347) on depressive symptoms. Findings revealed significant differences in covariates including marital stress F(2, 50.24) = 3.33, p =.040).

Hierarchical Multiple Regression

The HMR model and regression coefficients are represented in Table 3.3. Results from the model indicate that 24.4% of the variance was explained by three predictor variables. The first block of the model included demographic variables which explained

variance of depressive symptoms $R^2 = 12.2$, p = 0.78. The second block added family stressors (family disengagement, marital and parental stress) that accounted for 19.3% of the variance, $\Delta R2 = 7.1$, p = .254. The third block added machismo and caballerismo which explained 24.4% of the variance $\Delta R2 = 5.1$, p = .057. However, the blocks did not significantly predict depressive symptoms.

Moderation Analyses

Six moderation models were tested using the multi-categorical predictor option on SPSS v.25 macro PROCESS v.3.2 (Hayes 2013) to examine the interaction effects of gender norms (i.e., machismo and caballerismo) and family stress. To calculate machismo and caballerismo levels, simple slopes were calculated using the "pick-apoint" approach with 16th, 50th and 84th percentiles representing "low", "average" and "high" levels of machismo and caballerismo. Relative significant interaction effects were found between machismo and men with high marital stress compared to those with no marital stress ($\beta = -5.9$, $p \le .05$) and little marital stress ($\beta = -9.47$, $p \le .05$) (see Figure 3.1). Conditional effects revealed that at average (M = 4.53, $\beta = 2.33$, $p \le .05$) and high levels (1 SD above the mean) (M = 4.87, $\beta = 4.36$, $p \le .001$) of machismo, men reporting having high levels of marital stress experienced higher depressive symptoms, compared to those with no marital martial stress. Additionally, among men endorsing high levels of machismo those with levels of high marital stress experienced higher depressive symptoms compared to those with little marital stress ($\beta = 3.80, p \le .05$). No differences in depressive symptoms were found between these two groups at low and average levels of machismo. Among men that endorsed low machismo no differences in depressive symptoms were found between men reporting high stress and no marital stress. In regard

to family disengagement, relative significant interaction effects were found between machismo and men with high family disengagement compared to those with no disengagement stress ($\beta = -5.49$, $p \le .05$) (see Figure 3.2). Conditional effects revealed that at high levels of machismo (M=4.87, β =-3.58, $p \le .01$) men with no family disengagement stress had significantly lower levels of depressive symptoms compared to those with high levels of stress. Among men that endorsed low and average levels of machismo, no differences in depressive symptoms were found between men reporting average and low family disengagement stress. No significant differences were found between men experiencing parenting stress and depressive symptoms among men endorsing any levels of machismo.

With regards to caballerismo, relative significant interaction effects were found between caballerismo and men with little marital stress compared with high marital stress ($\beta = -7.55$, $p \le .05$). Among men with high levels of caballerismo, those with little marital stress had significantly lower levels of depressive symptoms compared to those with high marital stress (M=5.4, $\beta =-4.83$, $p \le .05$) (see Figure 3.3). No significant differences were found between men experiencing little or no marital stress on depressive symptoms at low and average levels of caballerismo. In addition, relative significant interactions were found between caballerismo and high parenting stress ($\beta = 5.49$, $p \le$.05). Conditional effects revealed that at high levels of caballerismo, men reporting a little parenting stress (M = 6.7, $\beta = 3.74$, $p \le .05$) had higher depressive symptoms compared to those reporting high stress. Furthermore, high endorsement of caballerismo served as a protective factor for fathers experiencing high parenting stress (see Figure 3.4).

Discussion

This study examined the moderating role of traditional Latino gender norms on respective relationships among marital, parenting, and family disengagement stress with depressive symptoms among Latino father figures in Miami-Dade County. The findings from this study supported the hypothesis that machismo exacerbated the relationships between marital stress and depressive symptoms at high and average levels of machismo.

Similarly, the relationship between family disengagement and depressive symptoms was exacerbated at high levels of machismo. High levels of caballerismo served as a protective factor between marital stress and depressive symptoms at little levels of stress. However, contrary to our expectations, caballerismo served as a risk factor for marital stress and depressive symptoms at levels of high marital stress. The relationship between parenting stress and depressive symptoms was attenuated at high levels of caballerismo for men experiencing high levels of parenting stress. No significant relationships were found between machismo and parenting stress nor caballerismo on family disengagement.

These findings are of particular importance to add to the literature as they add more detailed information about specific components of traditional Latino gender norms, particularly regarding how machismo and caballerismo affect the relationship between family stressors and mental health. In regards to marital stress, current studies have suggested that women may have higher levels of distress in separation or divorce as a result of traditional gender roles; women who have separated may have a higher burden of household chores and face pressures of higher family obligation (Darghouth, Brody, & Alegría, 2015; Raffaelli & Ontai, 2004). A similar explanation may be used in this

instance where machismo characteristics exacerbate the relationship between separation stress and depressive symptoms. A man exhibiting machismo characteristics may begin to experience a loss of family control although the final product of divorce may not yet be fully realized. This relates to a significant construct in machismo where the man should be in control of his wife (Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008). Previous research also suggests that threats to masculinity may re-enforce masculine norms (de Visser & McDonnell, 2013). Talks of divorce may therefore enhance the loss of control a husband has over his wife and family and therefore threaten a man's sense of masculinity. When divorce occurs, the established gender-based division of labor, authority, and financial decision-making in families is broken down (Furstenberg and Cherlin, 1991; Catlett, McKenry, Fathering, 2004). This loss of control over the family may also explain the finding where men who endorse high levels of machismo and also experienced high disengagement stress had higher depressive symptoms compared to those with little no disengagement stress. Similarly, those who endorse higher levels of caballerismo and experience high levels of marital stress may be exhibiting higher levels of depressive symptoms because talks of divorce could signify that men are losing the ability to defend and keep their families together (Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008). No differences were found between men experiencing little or no marital stress on depressive symptoms at average and high levels of caballerismo. However, caballerismo served as a protective factor against depressive symptoms at little marital stress. These findings may be attributed to adherence of caballerismo ideologies where men might resolve issues through family support or through spirituality, before experiencing high levels of psychological distress (Davis & Liang, 2015).

Contrary to our expectations, caballerismo served as a risk factor for depressive symptoms among men who reported experiencing little parenting stress compared to those with high parenting stress. This finding may be attributed to psychological distress as a result of attempting to uphold societal expectations on maintaining family cohesion (Nuñez et al., 2016; Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008). Existing literature has documented varying findings with caballerismo as it relates to mental health and help-seeking attitudes (Herrera, Owens, Mallinckrodt, 2013; Davis & Liang, 2015; Nuñez et al., 2016). Thus, further research is warranted in this area.

The findings from this study relate to the existing literature as it may bridge the gap between pre and post-divorce mental health, family disengagement, and parenting stress as it relates to traditional Latinx gender norms. As such, future directions of research should continue to focus on this at-risk group and find effective interventions in these pre-divorce and family disengagement settings, particularly for men who are not likely to seek mental health care (Courtenay, 2000). Moreover, a deeper examination of how ethnicity and culture interact with masculinity of health is warranted, especially among minority populations and men of color (Daniel-Ulloa, Sun, Rhodes, 2017). Mental health professionals working in Latinx communities can use the present study to drive solution-focused discussions and interventions on the constructs of traditional gender norms by focusing on the values described in caballerismo as cultural strengths. Similarly, interventions and mental health professionals can redirect and offer an alternative but culturally acceptable values to machismo such as responsibility and honor (Herrera, Owens, Mallinckrodt, 2013).

Limitations

This study has several limitations. Due to the cross-sectional nature of the study, casual or directional order of associations cannot be made. In addition, the study sample is a small convenience sample. The participants in the study are Latino and are not stratified by country of origin due to the small sample size. This study sample is diverse, and participants come from South and Central America and the Caribbean; however, no significant differences can be found among the different nationalities. Thus, the generalization of findings should be done with caution when comparing other groups with the Latinx population. Similarly, the distribution of the Latinx population varies widely across the United States. Participants were recruited from Miami-Dade County, a unique enclave where the Latinx population makes up 69.4% of the population (U.S. Census Bureau, 2019). In addition, secondary data analysis was used. As a result, the family stress items used in the present study were limited to those available in the adapted version of the HSI-2 used in the parent study. Lastly, the internal consistency for machismo was less than optimal. As a result, an adapted 9 item version of the scale was used in order to reach acceptable levels of reliability. Despite the limitations, the current study modestly suggest that cultural norms may relate to family stress.

Conclusion

Although there are several limitations, the present study is unique in that it examines traditional Latino gender norms as it relates to marital, parenting, and family disengagement stress and depressive symptoms. Moreover, the present study addresses gaps in research regarding both positive and negative relationships between masculinity and mental health among Latino men. While modest, these results can help inform the

development of culturally tailored interventions that capitalize on family stressors among

Latino fathers. In a country where mental health is a leading cause of morbidity (CDC,

2011), it is critically important to examine factors that exacerbate mental health.

References

- American Psychiatric Association (APA) (2014). *Mental Health Disparities: Hispanics/Latinos*. APA fact sheet: Division of diversity and health equity. Available online at: <u>www.psychiatry.org</u>
- Arciniega, G. M., Chicago, T. C. A., Tovar-Blank, Z. G., & Tracey, T. J. G. (2008). Toward a fuller conception of machismo: Development of a traditional machismo and caballerismo Scale. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 55 (1), 19-33 https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.55.1.19
- Behling, O. and Law, K.S. (2000) *Translating questionnaires and other research instruments: Problems and solutions*. SAGE Publications, Inc., Thousand Oaks. <u>https://doi.org/10.4135/9781412986373</u>
- Bustamante, L.N., Lopez, M.H., Krogstad, J.M., (2020, July 7) U.S. Hispanic population surpassed 60 million in 2019, but growth has slowed. Pew Research Center. Retrieved from: https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2020/07/07/u-s-hispanicpopulation-surpassed-60-million-in-2019-but-growth-has-slowed/
- Catlett, B. S., & McKenry, P. C. (2004). Class-based masculinities: Divorce, fatherhood, and the hegemonic ideal. *Fathering*, 2(2), 165. doi:10.3149/fth.0202.165
- Calzada, E. J., Tamis-LeMonda, C. S., & Yoshikawa, H. (2013). Familismo in Mexican and Dominican families from low-income, urban communities. *Journal of Family Issues*, *34*(12), 1696–1724. https://doi.org/10.1177/0192513X12460218
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2011, January) Mental health awareness. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/genomics/resources/diseases/mental.htm#:~:text=Depressio</u> <u>n%20is%20the%20leading%20cause,disorders%20do%20not%20seek%20treatm</u> <u>ent</u>.
- Cervantes, R. C., Fisher, D. G., Padilla, A. M., & Napper, L. E. (2016). The Hispanic stress inventory version 2: Improving the assessment of acculturation stress. *Psychological Assessment*, 28(5), 509–522. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/pas0000200</u>

- Conger, R. D., Song, H., Stockdale, G. D., Ferrer, E., Widaman, K. F., & Cauce, A. M. (2012). Resilience and vulnerability of Mexican origin youth and their families: A test of a culturally informed model of family economic stress. In P. K. Kerig, M. S. Schulz, & S. T. Hauser (Eds.), Adolescence and beyond: *Family Processes and Development* (p. 268–286). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199736546.003.0017
- Corona, R., Rodríguez, V., M., Mcdonald, S. E., Velazquez, E., Rodríguez, A., & Fuentes, V. E. (2017). Associations between cultural stressors, cultural values, and Latina/o college students' mental health. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 46(1), 63-77. doi: 10.1007/s10964-016-0600-5
- Courtenay, W. H. (2000). Constructions of masculinity and their influence on men's wellbeing: A theory of gender and heatlth. *Social Science and Medicine*, 50(10), 1385-1401. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0277-9536(99)00390-1.
- Daniel-Ulloa, J., Sun, C., & Rhodes, S. (2017). The intersection between masculinity and health among rural immigrant Latino men. *International Journal of Men's Health*, 6(1), 84–95. <u>https://doi.org/10.3149/jmh.1601.84</u>
- Darghouth, S., Brody, L., & Alegría, M. (2015). Does marriage matter? Marital status, family processes, and psychological distress among Latino men and women. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, 37(4), 482-502. doi: 10.1177/0739986315606947
- Davis, J. M., & Liang, C. T. H. (2015). A test of the mediating role of gender role conflict: Latino masculinities and help-seeking attitudes. *Psychology of Men & Masculinity*, 16(1), 23–32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035320</u>
- de Visser, R. O., & McDonnell, E. J. (2013). "Man points": masculine capital and young men's health. *Health Psychology*: official journal of the *Division of Health Psychology, American Psychological Association*, 32(1), 5–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0029045</u>
- Dillon, F. R., De La Rosa, M., & Ibañez, G. E. (2013). Acculturative stress and diminishing family cohesion among recent Latino immigrants. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 15(3), 484–491. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10903-012-9678-3</u>
- Fragoso, J. M., & Kashubeck, S. (2000). Machismo, gender role conflict, and mental health in Mexican American men. *Psychology of Men & Masculinity*, 1(2), 87-97. doi: 10.1037/1524-9220.1.2.87
- Furstenberg, F.F., &Cherlin, A.J. (1991). *Divided families: What happens to children* when parents part. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.

- González-Prendes, A. A., Hindo, C., & Pardo, Y. (2011). Cultural values integration in cognitive-behavioral therapy for a Latinos with depression. *Clinical Case Studies*, 10(5), 376–394. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1534650111427075</u>
- Harris, P. A., Taylor, R., Thielke, R., Payne, J., Gonzalez, N., Conde, J. G. (2009) Research electronic data capture (REDCap) - A metadata-driven methodology and workflow process for providing translational research informatics support. *Journal of Biomedical Informatics*. 42(2):377-81.
- Hayes, A. F. (2013). Introduction to mediation, moderation, and conditional process analysis: A regression-based approach. New York, NY: Guilford Press. Retrieved from https://psycnet.apa.org/record/2013-21121-000
- Health and Human Services (HHS) (2019). *Mental and Behavioral Health Disparities*. Retrieved from: https://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/omh/browse.aspx?lvl=4&lvlid=69
- Herrera, C.J., Owens, G; Mallinckrodt, B. (2013). Traditional machismo and caballerismo as correlates of posttraumatic stress disorder, psychological distress, and relationship satisfaction in Hispanic veterans. *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development*. 41. 10.1002/j.2161-1912.2013.00024.x.
- Knight, G. P., Mazza, G. L., & Carlo, G. (2018). Trajectories of familism values and the prosocial tendencies of Mexican American adolescents. *Developmental Psychology*, 54(2), 378–384. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/dev0000436</u>
- Kroenke, K., Spitzer, R. L., & Williams, J. B. (2001). The PHQ-9: Validity of a brief depression severity measure. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 16(9), 606– 613. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1525-1497.2001.016009606.x</u>
- Lorenzo-Blanco, E., & Cortina, L. M. (2013). Towards an integrated understanding of Latino/a acculturation, depression, and smoking: A gendered analysis. *Journal of Latina/o Psychology*, 1, 3–20. doi:10.1037/a0030951.
- Lorenzo-Blanco, E., Unger, J. B., Baezconde-Garbanati, L., Ritt-Olson, A., & Soto, D. (2012). Acculturation, enculturation, and symptoms of depression in Hispanic youth: The roles of gender, Hispanic cultural values, and family functioning. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 41(10), 1350-1365. doi:10.1007/s10964-012-9774-7
- Lorenzo-Blanco, E., & Unger, J. B. (2015). Ethnic discrimination, acculturative stress, and family conflict as predictors of depressive symptoms and cigarette smoking among Latina/o youth: The mediating role of perceived stress. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 44(10), 1984-1997. doi: 10.1007/s10964-015-

- Lorenzo-Blanco, E. I., Meca, A., Unger, J. B., Romero, A., Szapocznik, J., Piña-Watson, B., Cano, M. Á., Zamboanga, B. L., Baezconde-Garbanati, L., Des Rosiers, S. E., Soto, D. W., Villamar, J. A., Lizzi, K. M., Pattarroyo, M., & Schwartz, S. J. (2017). Longitudinal effects of Latino parent cultural stress, depressive symptoms, and family functioning on youth emotional well-being and health risk behaviors. *Family Process*, 56(4), 981–996. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/famp.12258</u>
- Lu, A., & Wong, Y. J. (2014). Stressful experiences of masculinity among young U.S. born and immigrant Latino American men. *Culture, Society and Masculinities*, 6(2), 111-128. doi: 10.1177/0891243213479446
- Maldonado, A., Preciado, A., Buchanan, M., Pulvers, K., Romero, D., & D'Anna-Hernandez, K. (2018). Acculturative stress, mental health symptoms, and the role of salivary inflammatory markers among a Latino sample. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority*. doi: 10.1037/cdp0000177
- Marsiglia, F.F., Parsai, M. & Kulis, S. (2009) Effects of familism and family cohesion on problem behaviors among adolescents in Mexican immigrant families in the southwest United States, *Journal of Ethnic & Cultural Diversity in Social Work*, 18:3, 203-220, DOI: 10.1080/15313200903070965
- Nicasio, A. V., Cassisi, J. E., Negy, C., & Jentsch, F. (2019). Attitude–behavior discrepancy in familism and its relation to symptoms of depression among Latinos. *Journal of Latinx Psychology*, 7(2), 154-170. doi:https://dx.doi.org.ezproxy.fiu.edu/10.1037/lat0000113
- Nock, S.L. (1998). Marriage in men's lives. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Noe-Bustamante, L., Lopez, M.H., Krogstad, J.M (2020) U.S. Hispanic surpassed 60 million in 2019, but growth has slowed. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2020/07/07/u-s-hispanic-population-</u> <u>surpassed-60-million-in-2019-but-growth-has-slowed/</u>
- Nuñez, A., González, P., Talavera, G. A., Sanchez-Johnsen, L., Roesch, S. C., Davis, S. M., ... Gallo, L. C. (2016). Machismo, marianismo, and negative cognitiveemotional factors: Findings from the Hispanic community health study/study of Latinos sociocultural ancillary study. *Journal of Latina/o Psychology*, 4(4), 202– 217. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/lat0000050</u>
- Ojeda, L., & Piña-Watson, B. (2014). Caballerismo may protect against the role of machismo on Mexican day laborers' Self-esteem. *Psychology of Men & Masculinity*, 15(3), 288–295. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0033450</u>

- Pardo, Y., Weisfeld, C., Hill, E., & Slatcher, R. B. (2013). Machismo and marital satisfaction in Mexican American couples. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, 44(2), 299-315. doi: 10.1177/0022022112443854
- Profile: Hispanic/Latino Americans (2019, August 22). Health and Human Services Office of Minority Health. <u>https://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/omh</u>
- Raffaelli, M., Ontai, L.L. Gender socialization in Latino/a families: Results from two retrospective studies. *Sex Roles* 50, 287–299 (2004). <u>https://doi.org/10.1023/B:SERS.0000018886.58945.06</u>
- Rivera, F. I., Guarnaccia, P. J., Mulvaney-Day, N., Lin, J. Y., Torres, M., & Alegria, M. (2008). Family cohesion and its relationship to psychological distress among Latino groups. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, 30(3), 357–378. doi:10.1177/073 9986308318713.
- Silva, N. D., Dillon, F. R., Verdejo, T. R., Sanchez, M., & De La Rosa, M. (2017). Acculturative stress, psychological distress, and religious coping among Latina young adult immigrants. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 45(2), 213– 236. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0011000017692111</u>
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) (2015). Behavioral Health Barometer: United States, 2014. HHS Publication No. SMA–15–4895. Rockville, MD: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration.
- Stein, G.L., Gonzalez, L.M., Cupito, A.M., Kiang, L., & Supple, A.J. (2013) The protective role of familism in the lives of Latino adolescents. *Journal of Family Issues*. doi: 10.1177/0192513X13502480
- Teruya, S. A., & Bazargan-Hejazi, S. (2013). The immigrant and Hispanic paradoxes: A systematic review of their predictions and effects. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, 35(4), 486–509. https://doi.org/10.1177/0739986313499004
- U.S. Census Bureau. State and County quick facts: Miami-Dade County, Florida. 2019. <u>https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/miamidadecountyflorida/POP06021</u> <u>0</u>
- Valdivieso-Mora, E., Peet, C. L., Garnier-Villarreal, M., Salazar-Villanea, M., & Johnson, D. K. (2016). A systematic review of the relationship between familism and mental health outcomes in Latino population. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7, 13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01632
- Villatoro, A. P., Morales, E. S., & Mays, V. M. (2014). Family culture in mental health help-seeking and utilization in a nationally representative sample of Latinos in the

United States: The NLAAS. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 84(4), 353-363. doi: 10.1037/h0099844

- Walters, A. S., & Valenzuela, I. (2019). "To me what's important is to give respect. There is no respect in cheating": Masculinity and monogamy in Latino men. *Sexuality & Culture*, 23(4), 1025–1053. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12119-019-09615-5</u>
- Walters, A.S., Valenzuela, I. (2020) More than muscles, money, or machismo: Latino men and the stewardship of masculinity. *Sexuality & Culture*, 24, 967–1003 <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.1007/s12119-019-09674-8

Chapter 5: Conclusion

This dissertation examined the moderating role of traditional Latino gender norms on depressive symptoms among Latino male immigrants living in Miami-Dade County. This study was guided by the theoretical framework developed by William H. Courtenay positing that men have worse health outcomes than women as a result of socially constructed gender norms that promote hegemonic masculinity and negative health behaviors. As a result, this dissertation addressed gaps in the literature that examines how caballerismo and machismo moderate depressive symptoms among Latino males.

Through its three principle aims, multiple significant findings were found. The aim of the first study (chapter two) was to examine how traditional Latino gender norms and acculturation moderate the association between NCR and depressive symptoms among established Latino immigrant men who have been residing in Miami-Dade County for ~10 years. Findings from this chapter suggest that NCR coupled with machismo can have negative impacts on the depressive symptoms of Latino immigrant men. Moreover, findings also suggest that lower levels of acculturation were protective factors for depressive symptoms. These results have public health implications as they suggest that

interventions addressing cultural factors and immigration stressors may strengthen mental health resilience among Latino immigrants.

The second study (chapter three) examined the moderating role of traditional Latino gender norms in which higher adherence to traditional values were hypothesized to exacerbate the association between immigration stress, SSS, and depressive symptoms. Findings from this chapter suggest that decreases in SSS were associated with higher levels of depressive symptoms. In addition, lower endorsement of traditional Latino gender norms attenuated the association between SSS and depressive symptoms. These findings also suggest that lower levels of traditional Latino gender norms are a culturally protective factor for depressive symptoms and other mental health outcomes, as supported in previous literature (Nuñez et al., 2016). Similarly, as suggested by the theoretical framework, lower adherence to hegemonic masculinity indicates better health outcomes as a result of healthier health seeking behaviors (Courtenay; 2000). Findings suggest that adherence to stronger values of traditional Latino gender norms did not have any significant associations in moderating the role between immigration stress, SSS, and depressive symptoms, while lower adherence to traditional gender norms attenuated these relationships.

The third study (chapter four) examined the associations between marital, parenting, family disengagement stress, and depressive symptoms among Latino fathers and if traditional Latino male gender norms moderate these associations. The findings from this study suggest that machismo exacerbated the relationships between marital stress, family disengagement and depressive symptoms at high and average levels (for marital stress only) of machismo. High levels of caballerismo were suggested to be a

protective factor between marital stress and depressive symptoms at little levels of stress. However, contrary to our expectations, caballerismo served as a risk factor for marital stress and depressive symptoms at levels of high marital stress. The relationship between parenting stress and depressive symptoms was attenuated at high levels of caballerismo for men experiencing high levels of parenting stress. Previous research suggests that fathers playing central roles in their children's lives is what it means to be a man (Chant, 2002). As such, depressive symptoms may be attenuated at high levels of parenting stress and high caballerismo because of more parental involvement and family cohesion.

Although modest, these results can help inform the development of culturally relevant interventions that target identified vulnerability factors and capitalize on key protective factors, such as the findings presented in this dissertation, associated with mental health outcomes among Latino immigrant men in the U.S. The public health significance of identifying how gender norms moderate depressive symptoms will allow for gendered approached interventions that address the wider context of masculinity and mental health (Keohane & Richardson, 2018). More specifically, interventions and practices should recognize that masculinity is a fluid construct, where men may exhibit varying level of machismo and caballerismo and enact these characteristics differently in distinct settings (Courtenay, 2000; Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, & Tracey, 2008). Much of the previous literature examines gender and mental health as binary (men vs. women) rather than within-gender differences. As such, measurements and clinician bias may influence the current findings (Smith, Mouzon, Elliott, 2018). According to a systematic review on masculinity and depression, depression in men was often atypical and went undetected by existing diagnostic tools. Such atypical depressive symptoms include aggression, substance

abuse, violence, and irritability (Seidler, Dawes, Rice, Oliffe, Dhillon, 2016). Therefore, more research is warranted into how traditional Latino gender norms moderate depressive symptoms to further examine the wider spectrum of masculinity (i.e. the fluidity between machismo and caballerismo) and adequate diagnostic tools for how depressive symptoms manifest in men.

The quantitative literature in this field is limited largely to cross sectional studies with small and convenient sample sizes. In addition, quantitative studies use varying instruments to measure gender norms and depression constructs while not appropriately addressing the theoretical frameworks of the studies in choosing the measures (Seidler, Dawes, Rice, Oliffe, Dhillon, 2016). Future research should aim to focus on longitudinal and randomized studies with sample sizes large enough for statistical power, in addition to a consistency and quality of instruments to measure constructs aligned with theoretical frameworks (Seidler, Dawes, Rice, Oliffe, Dhillon, 2016).

In addition to improving the quality of quantitative studies in this field, additional focus should be placed on qualitative studies where masculinity has been described as fluid, holistic and evolving with social, psychological, and cultural norms (Arciniega, Chicago, Tovar-Blank, Tracey, 2008; Seidler, Dawes, Rice, Oliffe, Dhillon, 2016; Walters, Valenzuela, 2020). In a recent qualitative study, men rejected the traditional stereotypes of machismo and negative masculinity seeing these portrayals as disrespectful to women (Walters, Valenzuela, 2020). Nevertheless, the majority of the men in this qualitative study had witnessed machismo in their families or communities (Walters, Valenzuela, 2020). While hegemonic masculinity is still prevalent among Latinx communities, extant qualitative literature suggests that masculinity is not only fluid but

that there are more contemporary ideologies of masculinity than what have been described in quantitative constructs (Walters, Valenzuela, 2020).

In the Latinx community, in addition to traditional Latino gender norms, various other factors also contribute to attenuating or exacerbating depressive symptoms such as family values, SSS, immigration stressors, and acculturation. However, the findings from this dissertation serve as a contribution to the ongoing cross-cultural research to understand the nature of machismo and caballerismo and their correlation in mental health and depression. These findings highlight the complexity in understanding the multifaceted approach to understanding mental health in this growing US population.

References

- Arciniega, G. M., Chicago, T. C. A., Tovar-Blank, Z. G., & Tracey, T. J. G. (2008). Toward a fuller conception of machismo: Development of a traditional machismo and caballerismo Scale. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 55 (1), 19-33 <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/00220167.55.1.19</u>
- Chant, S. (2002) Researching gender, families and households in Latin America : from the 20th into the 21st century. *Bulletin of Latin American research*, 21 (4). pp. 545-575. DOI: 10.1111/1470-9856.00059
- Courtenay, W. H. (2000). Constructions of masculinity and their influence on men's wellbeing: A theory of gender and heatlth. *Social Science and Medicine*, 50(10), 1385-1401. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0277-9536(99)00390-1.
- Keohane, A., & Richardson, N. (2018). Negotiating Gender Norms to Support Men in Psychological Distress. American Journal of Men's Health, 12(1), 160–171. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1557988317733093</u>
- Nuñez, A., González, P., Talavera, G. A., Sanchez-Johnsen, L., Roesch, S. C., Davis, S. M., ... Gallo, L. C. (2016). Machismo, marianismo, and negative cognitiveemotional factors: Findings from the Hispanic community health study/study of Latinos sociocultural sncillary study. *Journal of Latina/o Psychology*, 4(4), 202– 217. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/lat0000050</u>
- Seidler, Z. E., Dawes, A. J., Rice, S. M., Oliffe, J. L., & Dhillon, H. M. (2016). The role of masculinity in men's help-seeking for depression: A systematic review.

Clinical Psychology Review, 49, 106–118. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2016.09.002

- Smith, D. T., Mouzon, D. M., & Elliott, M. (2018). Reviewing the assumptions about men's mental health: An exploration of the gender binary. *American Journal of Men's Health*, 12(1), 78–89. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1557988316630953</u>
- Walters, A.S., Valenzuela, I. (2020) More Than Muscles, Money, or Machismo: Latino Men and the Stewardship of Masculinity. *Sexuality & Culture*. 24:967–1003. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12119-019-09674-8

Tables and Figures for Manuscript 1

Table 1.1 Demographic Characteristics (n = 200)								
	n	%						
Partner Status (280)								
Single	93	33.2						
Has Partner	187	66.8						
Documentation Status (277)								
Permanent or Resident	174	62.1						
Temporary or Undocumented	103	36.8						
Country of Origin (275)								
Cuba	109	38.9						
South America	60	21.4						
Central America	106	37.9						
Education Level (278)								
High School Diploma or Less	161	57.9						
Some college training or more	117	42.1						
· · · · ·	М	SD						
Age	34.9	4.9						
Annual Household Income	66,649.0	3,054.2						

Table 1.1 *Demographic Characteristics* (n = 280)

		1	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		-			0	0	10	1.1	
	Variable	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	8	9	10	11	12
1.	Age	1.00											
2.	Documentation Status	086	1.00										
3.	Marital Status	.475**	114	1.00									
4.	Income	.094	.104	.128*	1.00								
5.	Education Level	.136*	.244**	106	.105	1.00							
6.	Hispanicism	.022	065	.026	.137*	118*	1.00						
7.	Acculturation	.119*	.139*	163**	.117	.187**	.071	1.00					
8.	Perceived Stress	141*	.042	016	086	.025	193**	.037	1.00				
9.	Depression (CES-D)	.005	024	.053	132*	.181**	239**	034	.304**	1.00			
10.	Caballerismo	005	.100	026	055	.121*	040	060	118*	.012	1.00		
11.	Machismo	.041	233**	005	206**	156**	.006	287**	.065	.157**	.110	1.00	
12.	Negative Perceived Context	060	.028	064	223**	0.79	222**	087	.140*	.253**	.120*	.195**	1.00
	of the Receiving Community												

Table 1.2	Rivariate	Corrol	ations	for	Study	Va	riak	100
	Divariale	Corren	nions	i 0 i	sinav	vu	riai	nes

* p < .05, ** p < .01

		Model 1		<u> </u>	Model 2	<u> </u>	~~~~_~	Model 3	_,,,		Model 4	
Variable	b	SE	β	b	SE	β	b	SE	β	b	SE	β
Block 1						-						
Age	10.01	.050	.025	.055	.048	.075	.039	.048	.054	.040	.047	.054
Documentation Status	241	.457	033	160	.436	022	.025	.440	.003	027	.436	004
Marital Status	.240	.516	.032	.181	.492	.024	.317	.491	.042	.365	.486	.048
Household Income	018	.007	157*	015	.007	131*	010	.007	084	007	.007	060
Educational Level	1.262	.451	.175**	1.259	.430	.174**	1.112	.443	.154*	1.067	.439	.148*
Block 2												
Perceived Stress				.190	.036	.306**	.167	.037	.269**	.159	.036	.255**
Block 3												
Machismo							.392	.158	.153*	.324	.159	.127*
Caballerismo							.041	.329	.007	029	.327	005
Hispanicism							-1.080	.446	145*	.887	.448	119*
Acculturation							.043	.199	.013	.050	.197	.015
Block 4												
Negative												
Perceived										1 027	407	151*
Context of										1.027	.407	.131
Reception												

Table 1.3 *Hierarchical Multiple Regression Model for Predicting Depressive Symptoms (n = 279)*

Note: b = unstandardized coefficient, SE = standard error, $\beta =$ standardized coefficient, $*p \le .05$, $**p \le .01$, $*** \le .001$ $\Delta R^2 = 14.6$ for Block 1, ΔR^2 change = 2.4 for Block 2, ΔR^2 change = 2.9 for Block 3.









Table 2.1. <i>Demographic Characteristics</i> $(n = 271)$									
	n	%							
Marital Status (270)									
Single	141	52.0							
Married	129	47.6							
Documentation Status (271)									
Documented	228	84.1							
Undocumented	43	15.9							
Country of Origin (271)									
Other South American	155	57.2							
Central America	82	30.3							
Other	33	12.2							
Education Level (271)									
High School Diploma or Less	115	42.4							
Some Training After High School	63	23.3							
Bachelor's Degree or Greater	93	34.3							
Monthly Household Income (269)									
Less than \$999	66	24.4							
\$1,000-\$2,999	164	60.5							
\$3,000 or more	39	14.4							
	М	SD							
Age	27.7	4.9							

Tables and Figures for Manuscript 2

5	-						
Variable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
13. Age	1.00						
14. Documentation Status	190**	1.00					
15. Marital Status	.428**	050	1.00				
16. Depressive Symptoms	.061	065	153*	1.00			
17. Traditional Latino Gender Norms	.211**	040	001	.134*	1.00		
18. HSI 2 Stress Subscale	.185**	310**	.100	.347**	.065	1.00	
19. Subjective Social Status	099	.000	096	134*	.197**	154*	1.00

Table 2.2. Bivariate Correlations for Study Variables

* *p* < .05, ** *p* < .01

		Model 1			Model 2			Model 3	
Variable	b	SE	β	b	SE	β	b	SE	β
Block 1									
Age	.085	.078	.077	.093	.073	.084	.051	.075	.046
Documentation Status	1.031	.908	070	.838	.904	.057	.727	.899	.049
Marital Status	-2.828	.720	261***	2.883	671	266***	-2.767	.668	255**
Monthly Income	-1.537	.526	176**	-1.027	516	117*	935	.513	107
Educational Level	1.037	.409	.167*	.191	.409	.031	.337	.412	.054
Country of Origin	266	.471	035	085	.440	011	166	.438	022
Block 2									
HSI2 Stress Subscale				.521	.102	.317***	.499	.102	.229***
MacArthur Scale				401	.117	208***	441	.117	229***
Block 3									
MACVS							.643	.292	.130*

Table 2.3 Hierarchical Multiple Regression Model for Predicting Depressive Symptoms (n = 267)

Note: b = unstandardized coefficient, SE = standard error, $\beta =$ standardized coefficient, $*p \le .05$, $**p \le .01$, $***p \le .001$ $\Delta R^2 = 10.7$ for Block 1, ΔR^2 change = 12.7 for Block 2, ΔR^2 change = 1.4 for Block 3.





Tables and Figures for Manuscript 3

Table 5.1. Demographic Characteristics ($n =$	108)	
	n	%
Semi-rural Vs Urban (108)		
Semi-rural	61	56.5
Urban	47	43.5
Documentation Status (104)		
Unauthorized	21	19.4
Authorized	83	76.9
Number of children living at home (108)		
1 or less	18	16.7
2	51	47.2
3 or more	39	36.1
Number of people living at home (108)		
3 or less	12	11.1
4	45	41.7
5	27	25
6 or more	24	22.2
Education Level (108)		
Less than High School	30	27.8
High School Diploma or GED	21	19.4
Some College	23	21.3
College/University Degree	34	31.5
Monthly Household Income (108)		
Less than \$999	17	15.7
\$1,000-\$1,999	37	34.3
\$2,000 or more	54	50
	M	SD
Age	43.5	9.8
Years in the US, if not US born (102)	14.4	12

Table 3.1. *Demographic Characteristics* (n = 108)

Variable	1	2	3	4	5	6
20. Age	1.00					
21. Documentation Status	.164	1.00				
22. Semi-rural vs. urban	.128	.032	1.00			
23. Machismo	017	.074	407**	1.00		
24. Caballerismo	.158	.204*	.393**	297**	1.00	
25. Depressive Symptoms	.043	.004	.158	.136	.036	1.00

Table 3.2 Bivariate Correlations for Study Variables

* *p* < .05, ** *p* < .01

0_	Model 1	J	0 1	Model 2			Model 3	
b	SE	β	b	SE	β	b	SE	β
.012	.047	.025	.016	.047	.035	001	.047	001
.873	1.121	. 088	.471	1.152	.048	.373	1.131	.038
356	.563	066	156	.566	029	113	.555	021
.319	.447	.095	.211	.451	.063	.329	.445	.098
.272	1.014	.034	.409	1.035	.051	.827	1.040	.103
2.034	.569	.487***	1.912	.577	.458***	1.852	.567	.443**
817	.380	283*	819	.380	283*	869	.375	301*
			-1.488	.994	179	-1.450	.974	175
			912	1.371	081	699	1.369	062
						-	-	
			-2.031	1.202	221	-1.992	1.179	217
			-1.089	1.639	088	-1.482	1.615	119
						-	-	
			.232	1.106	.027	.694	1.118	.082
			1.005	1.376	.091	1.731	1.402	.157
						1.047	.431	.260*
						.198	.614	.034
	<i>b</i> .012 .873 356 .319 .272 2.034 817	Model 1 b SE .012 .047 .873 1.121 356 .563 .319 .447 .272 1.014 2.034 .569 817 .380	Model 1 b SE β .012 .047 .025 .873 1.121 .088 356 .563 066 .319 .447 .095 .272 1.014 .034 2.034 .569 .487*** 817 .380 283*	Model 1 b SE β b .012 .047 .025 .016 .873 1.121 .088 .471 356 .563 066 156 .319 .447 .095 .211 .272 1.014 .034 .409 2.034 .569 .487*** 1.912 817 .380 283* 819 -1.488 912 .2031 .1.089 .232 .005 .232	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Model 1 Model 2 b SE β b SE β b .012 .047 .025 .016 .047 .035 001 .873 1.121 .088 .471 1.152 .048 .373 356 .563 066 156 .566 029 113 .319 .447 .095 .211 .451 .063 .329 .272 1.014 .034 .409 1.035 .051 .827 2.034 .569 .487*** 1.912 .577 .458*** 1.852 817 .380 283* 819 .380 283* 869 - 1.488 .994 179 -1.450 699 699 2031 1.202 221 -1.992 699 699 699 - .232 1.106 .027 .694 005 1.376 .091 1.731	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $

Table 3.3 *Hierarchical Multiple Regression Model for Predicting Depressive Symptoms* (*n*=104)

Note: b = unstandardized coefficient, SE = standard error, $\beta = \text{standardized coefficient}$, $*p \le .05$, $**p \le .01$, $***p \le .001$ $\Delta R^2 = 13.1$ for Block 1, ΔR^2 change = 6.3 for Block 2, ΔR^2 change = 2.3 for Block 3.

Marital Stress						
Ref.=High stress		В	SE	LLCI	ULCI	Р
Low machismo						
	No stress (x2)	.467	1.662	-2.830	3.765	.779
	A little stressed (x1)	3.947	2.933	-1.870	9.764	.181
Average machismo						
	No stress	-2.328	1.099	-4.509	146	.037
	A little stressed	537	1.576	-3.663	2.590	.734
High machismo						
	No stress (x2)	-4.365	1.339	-7.021	-1.709	.002
	A little stressed (x1)	-3.805	1.788	-7.352	2586	.036
Family Disengagement						
Ref = High Stress		В	SE	LLCI	ULCI	Р
Low machismo						
	No stress (x2)	.913	1.468	-1.997	3.824	.535
	A little stressed (x1)	1.779	1.751	-1.693	5.251	.312
Average machismo						
	No stress	-1.685	.940	-3.549	.179	.076
	A little stressed	700	1.288	-3.254	1.854	.588
High machismo						
-	No stress (x2)	-3.579	1.164	-5.889	-1.270	.003
	A little stressed (x1)	-2.507	1.659	-5.797	.783	.134

Table 3.4. Relative conditional effects of machismo on depressive symptoms by level of stress (n=108).

Note. Ref.=referent group; LLCC=lower level confidence interval; ULCI=upper level confidence intervals.
Marital Stress						
Ref.=High stress		В	SE	LLCI	ULCI	Р
Low caballerismo						
	No stress (x2)	.2141	2.486	-4.717	5.145	.932
	A little stressed (x1)	4.989	3.029	-1.019	10.998	.103
Average caballerismo						
	No stress	-2.156	1.180	-4.497	.185	.071
	A little stressed	298	1.568	-3.408	2.813	.849
High caballerismo						
	No stress (x2)	-4.187	1.613	-7.387	988	.011
	A little stressed (x1)	-4.830	2.073	-8.942	7179	.022
Parental Stress						
Ref.=High Stress		В	SE	LLCI	ULCI	Р
Low caballerismo						
	No stress (x2)	-3.732	1.821	-7.343	120	.043
	A little stressed (x1)	-3.402	2.090	-7.547	.746	.107
Average caballerismo						
	No stress	-1.329	1.064	-3.439	.780	.214
	A little stressed	.4434	1.361	-2.256	3.143	.7453
High caballerismo						
	No stress	.730	1.325	-1.898	3.358	.583
	A little stressed	3.738	1.800	.167	7.309	.040

Table 3.5. Relative conditional effects of caballerismo on depressive symptoms by level of stress (n=108).

Note. Ref.=referent group; LLCC=lower level confidence interval; ULCI=upper level confidence intervals.







Figure 3.2









VITA

GABRIELLA MARIE WUYKE

2010-2013	B.S, Biology, B.A. International Relations Lynn University Boca Raton, FL
2014-2015	MSc, Global Public Health and Policy Barts and the London School of Medicine and Dentistry Queen Mary University of London London, United Kingdom
2015-2017	Philadelphia Department of Public Health Division of Disease Control Bioterrorism and Public Health Preparedness Program Assistant
2017-2017	Massachusetts General Hospital Division of Global Health and Human Rights Sagam Hospital, Kenya Program Coordinator
2018-2019	Florida International University Robert Stempel College of Public Health and Social Work Research Assistant
2018-Present	PhD Student (2018-2020) and Doctoral Candidate (2020-2021) Stempel College of Public Health and Social Work Florida International University Miami, FL
2019-Present	Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Miami Quarantine Station Quarantine Public Health Officer

PUBLICATIONS

Elena Cyrus, Shaina A. Johnson, Hector R. Perez-Gilbe, Gabriella Wuyke, Francisco J. Fajardo, Nana Aisha Garba, Jessy Deviéux, Daniel Jimenez, Stephanie Garcia, and Cheryl L. Holder. (2021) *Transgender Health*. http://doi.org/10.1089/trgh.2020.0066

Cano MÁ, Marsiglia FF, Meca A, De La Rosa M, Ramírez-Ortiz D, Sánchez M, Colón Burgos JF, Alamilla SG, Wuyke G, Parras D, Ali SZ, Forney DJ, Varas-Rodríguez E, Ruvalcaba Y, Contreras A, Ahmed S, Vega-Luna B, Ochoa LG, Cuadra R, Domínguez García MJ. (2020) Psychosocial stress, bicultural identity integration, and bicultural self-efficacy among Hispanic emerging adults. *Stress Health*. doi: 10.1002/smi.2993

Fava, N., Sanchez, M., Wuyke, G., Diez-Morel, S., Vazquez, V., Villalba, K., Ravelo, G.J., Rojas, P. (2020) Associations between sexual trauma and sexual relationship control among Latina farmworkers: the moderating role of gender norms. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*. https://doi.org/10.1002/jts.22561

Masaki, C.O., Makin, J., Suarez, S., Wuyke, G., Senay, A., N., Suarez-Rebling, D., Imbamba, J., Juma, J., Guha, M., Burke, T. (2019) Feasibility of a ketamine anesthesia package in support of obstetric and gynecologic procedures in Kenya when no anesthetist is available. *African Journal of Reproductive Health*. 23(1):37. doi: 10.29063/ajrh2019/v23il.4

Villegas, S., Suarez, S., Owuor, J., Wuyke, G.M., Nelson, B.D., Imbamba, J., Rogo, D., Rogo, K., Burke, T. (2018) Intraoperative awareness and experience with a ketamine-based anaesthesia package to support emergency and essential surgery when no anaesthesia is available. *African Journal of Emergency Medicine*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.afjem.2018.07.003</u>

Agarwal, R., Wuyke, G., Bastida, E., Burke, S., Howard, M., Li, T. and Sanchez, M. (Submitted, Under Review). Interventions and scales assessing stress and anxiety among parents of transitionaged children with autism spectrum disorder: A systematic review. American Public Health Association 2021, Annual Meeting & Expo, Denver, CO. October 23-27, 2021.

Cyrus, E., Perez-Gilbe, E., Wuyke, G., Johnson, S., Fajardo, F., Garba, A.N., Devieux, J. Housing and engagement in care influencing HIV screening among transgender Individuals in South Florida (July 2020). Poster presented at the 23 rdInternational Aids Conference. Reference: A-AIDS2020-05285

Wuyke, G., Ichite, A., Bastida, E. University Student's Risk Perception on Crossing the Street While Using a Cell Phone. Poster Presented at the Graduate Student Appreciation Week, April, 2019. Miami, FL.

Cyrus, E., Villaba, K., Jean-Gilles, M., Rosenberg, R., Ullah, E., Lester, A., Ichite, A., Wuyke, G., Bhatt, C., Ravelo, G., Exantus, M., Lovera, E., Cook R., Deviéux, J. (July 2019). Barriers and facilitators for women of color in South Florida to access viable biomedical HIV preventive methods: Proceedings from the Empowering Women's Health Summit, Miami, FL, 2018. 10th International AIDS Society Conference on HIV Science (IAS 2019), Mexico City, Mexico.

G.M. Wuyke; M.A. Cano; M. De La Rosa; P. Rojas; M. Sanchez. Associations between negative context of reception and depressive symptoms among Latino immigrant men: The moderating effect of machismo. Poster accepted for October 2019 at the National Hispanic Science Network, New Orleans, LA.

Cyrus, E., Perez-Gilbe, E., Wuyke, G., Fajardo, F., Holder, C. Engagement in Primary Care as a Predictor of HIV screening among African American and Latinx Transgender Individuals in South Florida (2018, November). Oral presentation at the annual American Public Health Association conference. San Diego, CA.

De La Rosa, M., Sanchez, M., Wuyke, G.M. (June, 2018) Sociocultural Determinants of Alcohol Use Trajectories Among Authorized and Unauthorized Latino Immigrants During Their First

Decade in the US. Presented at the 41 stAnnual Research Society on Alcoholism Scientific Meeting. San Diego, CA